Descendants of John Holmes

Generation No. 1

1. JOHN¹ HOLMES was born Abt. 1798. He married SARAH "SALLY" GILES. She was born Abt. 1809.

More About JOHN HOLMES:

Occupation: Cooper

Marriage Notes for JOHN HOLMES and SARAH GILES: North Carolina Marriage Bonds, 1741-1868 ancestry.com

Groom: John Holmes Bride: Sally Giles

Bond Date: 09 Aug 1828 Bond #: 000068275

Level Info: North Carolina Marriage Bonds, 1741-1868

ImageNum: 002937 County: Johnston Record #: 01 102 Bondsman: James Ivey

Witness: Thos Lockart, J

Children of JOHN HOLMES and SARAH GILES are:

- 2. i. JOHN H.² HOLMES, SR., b. Abt. 1820; d. Bef. 1880.
 - ii. WILLIAM HOLMES, b. Abt. 1829.

More About WILLIAM HOLMES:

Occupation: Cooper

iii. LOUISA HOLMES, b. Abt. 1832; m. BRIGHT BAREFOOT, 27 Oct 1854, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for LOUISA HOLMES and BRIGHT BAREFOOT: Johnston County Marriage Bonds

ID: 7348

Groom: Barefoot, Bright Bride: Holmes, Louisa

Date of Marriage Bond: October 27, 1854

Bondsmen and Officials:

Bright Barefoot Wm. R. Holmes More About BRIGHT BAREFOOT and LOUISA HOLMES: Marriage: 27 Oct 1854, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. BENJAMIN HOLMES, b. Abt. 1834.

More About BENJAMIN HOLMES:

Naturalization: Farmer

- v. ANN HOLMES, b. Abt. 1835.
- 3. vi. CHARATY "CHELLIE" HOLMES, b. 09 Mar 1837, North Carolina; d. 08 Jun 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 4. vii. JOHN H. HOLMES, JR., b. 27 Aug 1841, North Carolina; d. 29 Jul 1930, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - viii. SUSAN HOLMES, b. Abt. 1846.
 - ix. Braswell Holmes, b. Abt. 1848.
- 5. x. ELI HOLMES, b. Abt. 1849; d. 25 Apr 1898.
 - xi. SARAH HOLMES, b. Abt. 1852.

Generation No. 2

2. JOHN H.² HOLMES, SR. (*JOHN*¹) was born Abt. 1820, and died Bef. 1880. He married ESTHER WOODALL 27 Feb 1843 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1825.

Notes for JOHN H. HOLMES, SR.: American Civil War Soldiers ancestry.com

Name: John Holmes, Sr

Residence: Johnston County, North Carolina

Enlistment Date: 04 September 1863

Distinguished Service: DISTINGUISHED SERVICE

Side Served: Confederacy State Served: North Carolina

Unit Numbers: 157

Service Record: Enlisted as a Private on 04 September 1863 at the age of 43

Enlisted in Company D, 50th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 04 September 1863.

Sick on 15 November 1864 (Estimated day)

More About JOHN H. HOLMES, SR.:

Military service: NC Co D. 50th Infantry CSA

Occupation: Cooper

Marriage Notes for JOHN HOLMES and ESTHER WOODALL:

Johnston County Marriage Bonds

ID: 6379

Groom: Holmes, John Bride: Woodall, Easther

Date of Marriage Bond: February 27, 1843

Bondsmen and Officials: R[ober]t W. Stevens Thos. Bagley (W)

More About JOHN HOLMES and ESTHER WOODALL:

Marriage: 27 Feb 1843, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN HOLMES and ESTHER WOODALL are:

- i. EDITH³ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1844.
- 6. ii. WARREN HOLMES, b. Jan 1846, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 7. iii. BENJAMIN HOLMES, b. 1846.
 - iv. HARRIET HOLMES, b. 1850.
 - v. CELIA HOLMES, b. Abt. 1853.
 - vi. EMILY HOLMES, b. Abt. 1856.
- 8. vii. Julius Holmes, b. Abt. 1860.
 - viii. NANCY HOLMES, b. Abt. 1862.
 - ix. ESTHER HOLMES, b. Abt. 1868.
 - x. Bettie C. Holmes, b. Abt. 1876.
 - xi. SARAH HOLMES, b. Abt. 1879.
- **3.** CHARATY "CHELLIE"² HOLMES (*JOHN*¹) was born 09 Mar 1837 in North Carolina, and died 08 Jun 1919 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES WESLEY LEE, son of ALVIN LEE and POLLY WEAVER. He was born Abt. 1834 in North Carolina, and died 21 May 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About CHARATY "CHELLIE" HOLMES:

Burial: 09 Jun 1919, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Heart Dropsy

More About JAMES WESLEY LEE:

Burial: 22 May 1923, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Influenza/Pneumonia/Tuberculosis

Occupation: Farmer

Children of CHARATY HOLMES and JAMES LEE are:

- 9. i. JAMES WILSON³ LEE, b. 25 Apr 1873, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 24 Sep 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 10. ii. GEORGE ROBERT LEE, b. 01 May 1881, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Jun 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.

4. JOHN H.² HOLMES, JR. (*JOHN*¹) was born 27 Aug 1841 in North Carolina, and died 29 Jul 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) AMELIA MCLAMB Abt. 1864, daughter of THOMAS MCLAMB and JANE BAREFOOT. She was born 16 Apr 1842 in North Carolina, and died 18 Sep 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) SARAH WILKES 22 Dec 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born 25 Feb 1860 in North Carolina, and died 13 Jul 1951 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN H. HOLMES, JR.:

Birth & death dates vary between gravestone and death certificate. Listed dates are from the death certificate. The gravestone reads:

Birth 10/22/1840 Death 7/29/1929

American Civil War Soldiers

Ancestry.com

Name: John H Holmes, Jr

Residence: Johnston County, North Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

Enlistment Date: 12 March 1862

Distinguished Service: DISTINGUISHED SERVICE

Side Served: Confederacy State Served: North Carolina

Unit Numbers: 157

Service Record: Returned

Enlisted as a Private on 12 March 1862 at the age of 20

Enlisted in Company D, 50th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 21 April 1862.

Deserted on 13 December 1862 at Drewry's Bluff, VA

Deserted on 18 August 1864 at Plymouth

More About JOHN H. HOLMES, JR.:

Burial: 30 Jul 1930, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Apoplexy

Military service: NC Co D. 50th Infantry CSA

Occupation: Farmer

More About AMELIA MCLAMB:

Burial: 18 Sep 1920, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Unknown

More About JOHN HOLMES and AMELIA MCLAMB:

Marriage: Abt. 1864

Notes for SARAH WILKES:

The death certificate for Hiram Preston Holmes lists his parents as John & Sarah Wilkes Holmes. Sarah's death certificate lists the birth and death dates noted here however there are two listings for her on the Gambrell's Harnett County cemeteries site from Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery. The second listing has a much later birth year (1886) but the correct death date and lists her as the wife of M. Preston Holmes. There is no listing for M. Preston Holmes at the cemetery but both John and Amelia Holmes are listed there and Amelia's stone says she was the wife of John Holmes.

The 1900 Federal Census lists both Sarah and H. Preston Wilkes as lodgers in the household of John & Melia Holmes. Sarah's age coincides with the birth date listed here which discounts the second listing for Bethsaida. Sarah is listed as single, not widowed. The census shows that no children were born to Melia Holmes and that she and John had been married for 30 years.

The 1910 Federal Census shows both Sarah and Preston Wilkes still living in the household of John & Melia Holmes. Sarah is listed as a servant and her marital status is still listed as single. Preston is listed as a boarder and his occupation is listed as a farmer.

The 1920 Federal Census shows Preston Holmes married to Lou Emma Stewart. They were married in 1915. The question is, When did Preston go from being Preston Wilkes to being Preston Holmes? His marriage certificate lists him as Holmes as well. The 1920 Census also shows John & Melia Holmes still in the same household however, Sarah Wilkes is not listed there. She is listed as living in Preston's household and is shown as his mother. Her marital status is now listed as widowed.

Melia Holmes died on 9/18/1920. John married Sarah Wilkes in Harnett County on 12/22/1920.

The 1930 Federal Census shows John & Sarah living together in Harnett County. John is 89 and Sarah is 70 years old. The Census lists Sarah's age at her first marriage as 60. John's age at his first marriage is listed as 23.

John died on 7/29/1930. His death certificate lists him as married to Sarah Holmes. Preston Holmes was the informant. Sarah died on 7/13/1951. Her death certificate lists her as widowed. Again, Preston Holmes was the informant.

More About SARAH WILKES:

Burial: 15 Jul 1951, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Chronic Myocarditis

Marriage Notes for JOHN HOLMES and SARAH WILKES:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2000108

Date Filed: 12/18/1920 12:00:00 AM

Groom: HOLMES, JOHN Bride: WILKES, SARAH Maiden Surname: WILKES Date of Marriage: 12/22/1920

Volume: 1920 Page: 108

More About JOHN HOLMES and SARAH WILKES:

Marriage: 22 Dec 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of JOHN HOLMES and SARAH WILKES is:

- 11. i. HIRAM PRESTON³ HOLMES, b. 13 Sep 1887, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 30 Nov 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- **5.** ELI² HOLMES (*JOHN*¹) was born Abt. 1849, and died 25 Apr 1898. He married MARY MARGARET "CISS" WHITTINGTON. She was born Abt. 1862, and died Abt. 1933 in Durham, North Carolina.

More About ELI HOLMES:

Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ELI HOLMES and MARY WHITTINGTON are:

- i. ARCHIE³ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1879.
- 12. ii. JOSEPH EDGAR HOLMES, b. 08 Feb 1880, North Carolina; d. 05 Nov 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 13. iii. SWANNIE HOLMES, b. 27 Oct 1882, North Carolina; d. 30 Nov 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. ANNIE HOLMES, b. Oct 1884.
 - v. MINNIE HOLMES, b. Sep 1886.
 - vi. AARON CARLTON HOLMES, b. 05 Aug 1888, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About AARON CARLTON HOLMES:

Occupation: Textile Worker

- 14. vii. ETHEL MAHALIE HOLMES, b. 12 Oct 1892; d. 16 Dec 1975, Durham, North Carolina.
- 15. viii. WILLIAM MOSES HOLMES, b. 13 Jul 1896, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Jan 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ix. MARY HOLMES, b. Aug 1897.

Generation No. 3

6. WARREN³ HOLMES (*JOHN H.*², *JOHN*¹) was born Jan 1846 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY "POLLY" ANN ALLEN 13 Dec 1868 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born May 1850 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About WARREN HOLMES:

Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

More About MARY "POLLY" ANN ALLEN:

Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WARREN HOLMES and MARY ALLEN:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Warren Holmes

Gender: Male

Estimated Birth Year: 1868

Spouse: Mary Ann Allen Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1868

Marriage Date: 13 Dec 1868 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WARREN HOLMES and MARY ALLEN:

Marriage: 13 Dec 1868, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WARREN HOLMES and MARY ALLEN are:

- i. LOUEY F.⁴ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1870.
- ii. NEWET B. HOLMES, b. Abt. 1872.
- 16. iii. WINIFRED EDITH HOLMES, b. 01 Jun 1874, North Carolina; d. 28 Apr 1961, Durham, North Carolina.
 - iv. JOHN WILLIAM HOLMES, b. May 1878; d. 17 Dec 1954.

Notes for JOHN WILLIAM HOLMES:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: John W Holmes Death Date: 17 Dec 1954 Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 77

Birth Date: abt. 1877

- v. Lauretta Holmes, b. Aug 1881.
- vi. JAMES T. HOLMES, b. May 1883.
- 17. vii. NETTIE HOLMES, b. 11 Oct 1885, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 May 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - viii. Effie H. Holmes, b. Mar 1888.

ix. RIDLEY H. HOLMES, b. 14 Jul 1890, North Carolina; d. 20 Jan 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. I. VESS ALLEN; d. Bef. 1967.

Notes for RIDLEY H. HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1122

Name (Age): ALLEN, Ridley Holmes (76)

Obit. Pub. Date: 01/24/1967

Other Pub. Info.: w/o I. V. Allen, Benson, NC

More About RIDLEY H. HOLMES:

Burial: 22 Jan 1967, Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery,

Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cerebral Arterio Sclerosis

- 18. x. LETTIE FLORENCE HOLMES, b. Oct 1892; d. 20 Dec 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - xi. HATTIE M. HOLMES, b. Feb 1898.
- **7.** BENJAMIN³ HOLMES ($JOHN H.^2$, $JOHN^1$) was born 1846. He married SARAH W. ?. She was born 12 Aug 1847, and died 04 Aug 1935.

More About BENJAMIN HOLMES:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About SARAH W. ?:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BENJAMIN HOLMES and SARAH? are:

- i. NANCY C.⁴ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1870.
- ii. ANNER M. HOLMES, b. Abt. 1872.
- iii. MARY W. HOLMES, b. Abt. 1874.
- 19. iv. JOHN WRIGHT HOLMES, b. 1877; d. 09 Feb 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - v. DORA C. HOLMES, b. Abt. 1879.
 - vi. LESSIE F. HOLMES, b. 07 Jul 1884; d. 29 Jun 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. AVIE BAKER; b. 02 Oct 1893; d. 23 Jul 1975.

Notes for LESSIE F. HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23696

Name (Age): HOLMES, Lessie F. (67)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/06/1951

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Ben and Sally Holmes -- Dicey Cemetery -- Smithfield

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lessie F Holmes Death Date: 29 Jun 1951 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 67

Birth Date: 1884

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LESSIE F. HOLMES:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks,

Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for AVIE BAKER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23635

Name (Age): HOLMES, Avie Baker (Mrs.)

Obit. Pub. Date: 07/25/1975

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Ransom/Lizzie Byrd Holmes -- Dycie Dunn Family

Cem., near Four Oaks

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Avie Holmes Death Date: 23 Jul 1975 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Date Death Recorded: 29 Jul 1975

Death Age: 81

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1894

Residence County: Johnston

Gender: Female Race: White

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

Social Security Death Index

Name: Avie Holmes

SSN:

Last Residence: 27576 Selma, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of

America

Born: 2 Oct 1893 Died: Jul 1975

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1965)

More About AVIE BAKER:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

8. JULIUS³ HOLMES (*JOHN H.*², *JOHN*¹) was born Abt. 1860. He married ALIE ANN BARBOUR 14 Jul 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 23 Feb 1884, and died 23 Jun 1962.

More About ALIE ANN BARBOUR:

Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JULIUS HOLMES and ALIE BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Julius Holmes

Gender: Male

Spouse: Alie Ann Barbour Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 14 Jul 1915 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JULIUS HOLMES and ALIE BARBOUR:

Marriage: 14 Jul 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JULIUS HOLMES and ALIE BARBOUR is:

i. JOHN S.⁴ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1917.

9. JAMES WILSON³ LEE (*CHARATY "CHELLIE"* HOLMES, JOHN¹) was born 25 Apr 1873 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 Sep 1941 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SUSANNA ELIZABETH "ANNA" BAREFOOT 20 Jul 1896, daughter of MOSES BAREFOOT and ZILPHIA JERNIGAN. She was born 17 Feb 1879 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 01 Jan 1963 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES WILSON LEE: Dunn Daily Record 06/08/2005

Lee Family Holds 34th Reunion

The descendants of James Wilson and Susanna (Anna) Elizabeth Barefoot Lee held their 34th annual Lee Family reunion April 24 at the Erwin Community Building. Forty-one people attended the reunion, which is held each year on the last Sunday in April.

James Wilson was born April 25, 1871 in Harnett County. He was the son of James Wesley Lee and Charaty (Chelly) Holmes Lee. He died Sept. 24, 1941 in Harnett County.

Susanna Elizabeth (Anna) Barefoot was born in Harnett County on Feb. 17, 1879. She was the daughter of Moses Wark Barefoot and Zilphia D. Jernigan Barefoot. She died on Jan. 1, 1963 in Dunn.

Tula M. Satterfield welcomed the group. David Daniel gave the blessing for the buffet lunch.

Flowers were placed in memory of Wilson and Anna Lee for the church services at Grove Presbyterian Church in Dunn by Iva and T.V. Capps. These flowers were later taken to the reunion for the enjoyment of all.

Photo albums and scrapbooks were on display.

Wilson and Anna were married on July 20, 1896. They had 11 children: George Robert Lee; William Avery Lee; Moses Atlas Lee; Zilphia D. Daniel; Fred Utley Lee; Mary Frances Lee; James Thomas Lee; Vira Elizabeth Campbell; John Kenyon Lee; Valton B. Lee; and Iva Mauldin Capps.

Those attending the reunion were, from Benson, John K. Lee; William, Elaine, Will and Caroline Massengill; Annie Laura Lee; John Michael, Teresa and Michaela Lee; from Cary, Howard, Anita and Victoria Campbell; from Dunn, Iva Lee Capps; Billy and Linda Massengill; Gail and Brittany Adams; Anita, Anslee and KrisAnna McLamb; David Daniel; from Fayetteville, Joan and Willie Ellis; Ronnie Haire and Glenn Haire; from Greenville, Petula Satterfield; from Lillington, Sandra, Jonathan and Maria McQuade; from New Bern, John, Tula and Bruce Satterfield; from Raleigh, J. W. McLamb; Sandy Porter; John T. McLamb; from Southport, Don and Pam Summerlin; from Stedman, Mary Frances Fisher; Dennis and Devin Horne; and from Surf City, Renee Lee Rhodes.

More About JAMES WILSON LEE:

Burial: 25 Sep 1941, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Epilepsy Occupation: Farmer

More About SUSANNA ELIZABETH "ANNA" BAREFOOT:

Burial: 03 Jan 1963, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

More About JAMES LEE and SUSANNA BAREFOOT:

Marriage: 20 Jul 1896

Children of JAMES LEE and SUSANNA BAREFOOT are:

GEORGE ROBERT⁴ LEE, b. 30 May 1897, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 02 May 1938, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. MYRTLE LEE, 12 Oct 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About GEORGE ROBERT LEE:

Burial: 03 May 1938, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Myocarditis

Marriage Notes for GEORGE LEE and MYRTLE LEE:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1900156

Date Filed: 10/08/1919 12:00:00 AM

Groom: LEE, G R Bride: LEE, MYRTLE Maiden Surname: LEE

Date of Marriage: 10/12/1919

Volume: 1919 Page: 156

More About GEORGE LEE and MYRTLE LEE:

Marriage: 12 Oct 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina

- 20. ii. WILLIAM AVERY LEE, b. 11 Feb 1899, North Carolina; d. 17 Jun 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 21. iii. MOSES ATLAS LEE, b. 07 Jun 1901, North Carolina; d. 23 Jan 1974, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 22. iv. ZILPHIA LEE, b. 15 Jan 1903, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 24 May 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- v. Fred Utley Lee, b. 1904, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jan 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - vi. MARY FRANCES LEE.
 - vii. JAMES THOMAS LEE.
- 24. viii. VIRA ELIZABETH LEE, b. 11 Nov 1911, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Jan 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ix. JOHN KENYON LEE.

x. VALTON B. LEE, b. 13 Nov 1915; d. 18 Apr 1950.

More About VALTON B. LEE:

Burial: Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

25. xi. IVA LEE, b. Abt. 1919, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 04 Jun 2008, Norfolk, Virginia.

10. GEORGE ROBERT³ LEE (*CHARATY "CHELLIE"* HOLMES, JOHN¹) was born 01 May 1881 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 04 Jun 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) ARDELIA JONES Abt. 1897. She died Bef. 1910. He married (2) MINNIE TEW 19 May 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of ? TEW and CAROLINE ?. She was born 27 Apr 1886 in North Carolina, and died 25 Feb 1939 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About GEORGE ROBERT LEE:

Burial: 05 Jun 1936, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Chronic Nephritis/Myocarditis

Occupation: Farmer

More About GEORGE LEE and ARDELIA JONES:

Marriage: Abt. 1897

More About MINNIE TEW:

Burial: 26 Feb 1939, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardio-Vascular Disease

Marriage Notes for GEORGE LEE and MINNIE TEW:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1200099

Date Filed: 05/09/1912 12:00:00 AM

Groom: LEE, GEO ROBERT

Bride: TEW, MINNIE
Maiden Surname: TEW

Date of Marriage: 05/19/1912

Volume: 1912

Page: 99

More About GEORGE LEE and MINNIE TEW:

Marriage: 19 May 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of GEORGE LEE and ARDELIA JONES is:

i. ELTON⁴ LEE, b. 02 Mar 1898, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 06 Aug 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ELTON LEE:

Burial: 08 Aug 1946, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Harnett County,

North Carolina

Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis

Occupation: Farmer

Children of GEORGE LEE and MINNIE TEW are:

26. ii. MAHALIE CELESTA⁴ LEE, b. 26 Nov 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina.

iii. GENEVA LEE, b. 13 May 1925.

11. HIRAM PRESTON³ HOLMES (*JOHN H.*², *JOHN*¹) was born 13 Sep 1887 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 30 Nov 1964 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LOU EMMA STEWART 25 Apr 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born 17 Aug 1891 in North Carolina, and died 11 Jun 1980 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

More About HIRAM PRESTON HOLMES:

Burial: 02 Dec 1964, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage

Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LOU EMMA STEWART:

Name: LOU EMMA STEWART HOLMES

Age: 88 Years

Death Date: 11 June 1980

Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina

Birth Date: 17 August 1891

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEWART

State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About LOU EMMA STEWART:

Burial: Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for HIRAM HOLMES and LOU STEWART:

Certificate Number: 1500080

Date Filed: 04/16/1915 12:00:00 AM

Groom: HOLMES, PRESTON Bride: STEWART, EMMA Maiden Surname: STEWART Date of Marriage: 04/25/1915

Volume: 1915 Page: 80

More About HIRAM HOLMES and LOU STEWART:

Marriage: 25 Apr 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of HIRAM HOLMES and LOU STEWART are:

i. JESSE⁴ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1911.

- 27. ii. HIRAM JEFFERSON HOLMES, b. 17 Apr 1916, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 09 Jul 1987, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. MARIE HOLMES, b. 21 Jul 1918, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Oct 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About MARIE HOLMES:

Burial: 05 Oct 1919, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

- iv. MALON HOLMES, b. Abt. 1920.
- v. MAMIE C. HOLMES, b. 04 Sep 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- vi. EMMA D. HOLMES, b. 26 Aug 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 28. vii. GRACE A. HOLMES, b. 22 Jan 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 28 Jan 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - viii. NELLIE MAY HOLMES, b. Mar 1930.
 - ix. JEWELL DEAN HOLMES, b. 03 Aug 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - x. BETTY LOU HOLMES, b. 14 Feb 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- **12.** JOSEPH EDGAR³ HOLMES (*ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 08 Feb 1880 in North Carolina, and died 05 Nov 1955 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married CLEMENTINA FLORENCE JERNIGAN, daughter of WILLIAM JERNIGAN and ARMENTA NEIGHBOURS. She was born 20 Aug 1888 in North Carolina, and died 15 Jul 1967.

Notes for JOSEPH EDGAR HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23692

Name (Age): HOLMES, Joseph Edgar (Rev.) (75)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/08/1955

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Eli and Mary Margaret Whittenton, of J.C. -- Dunn

More About JOSEPH EDGAR HOLMES:

Burial: 07 Nov 1955, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis

Occupation: Norfolk Naval Shipyard/Minister

More About CLEMENTINA FLORENCE JERNIGAN:

Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSEPH HOLMES and CLEMENTINA JERNIGAN are:

i. CHARLES⁴ HOLMES, b. 26 Mar 1901; d. 01 Aug 1914.

More About CHARLES HOLMES:

Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 29. ii. EVA FLORENCE HOLMES, b. 03 Dec 1903, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 14 Nov 1996, Durham, North Carolina.
 - iii. ESTHER PEARL HOLMES, b. 16 Jul 1905, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. EDWARD CORBETT HOLMES, b. 20 Feb 1907; d. 25 Jun 1990, Charlotte, North Carolina.

Notes for EDWARD CORBETT HOLMES: Name: EDWARD CORBETT HOLMES

Age: 83 Years

Death Date: 25 June 1990

Place of Death: Charlotte, Mecklenburg, North Carolina

Birth Date: 20 February 1907

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over

Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HOLMES

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Charlotte, Mecklenburg, North Carolina

v. ALICE HOLMES, b. 03 Oct 1908; d. 29 Aug 1909.

More About ALICE HOLMES:

Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. NELLIE HOLMES, b. 01 Jul 1910; d. 22 Feb 1999; m. ? FOSTER.

Notes for NELLIE HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 18181

Name (Age): FOSTER, Nellie Holmes (88)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/23/1999

Other Pub. Info.: b. 7-1-1910 -- d/o Joseph Edgar and Florence Jernigan

Holmes

More About NELLIE HOLMES:

Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 30. vii. JOHN DAVIS HOLMES, b. 21 Dec 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 20 Oct 1997, Salt Lake Cuty, Utah.
- 31. viii. THOMAS ERDMAN HOLMES, b. 20 Aug 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 29 Jan 2004, Mooresville, North Carolina.
 - ix. ELWIN F. HOLMES, b. 27 Apr 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jan 2000.

Notes for ELWIN F. HOLMES: Social Security Death Index

Name: Elwin F. Holmes

SSN:

Last Residence: 22625 Cross Junction, Frederick, Virginia, United States of

America

Born: 27 Apr 1919 Died: 12 Jan 2000

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

- x. MARY ARMENTA HOLMES, b. 13 Feb 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? HARRIS.
- 32. xi. OLIVER WARREN HOLMES, b. 05 May 1923; d. 29 Jul 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - xii. INFANT DAUGHTER HOLMES, b. 25 May 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Jun 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About Infant Daughter Holmes:

Burial: 05 Jun 1925, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston

County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Premature Birth

- 33. xiii. EDNA GRAY HOLMES, b. 11 May 1928; d. 31 Aug 2001, Durham, North Carolina.
- **13.** SWANNIE³ HOLMES (*ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 27 Oct 1882 in North Carolina, and died 30 Nov 1955 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JOSEPH B. TART, son of ANDREW TART and ELIZABETH STEWART. He was born 01 Nov 1877, and died 12 Dec 1907.

Notes for SWANNIE HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 53065

Name (Age): TART, Swannie (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/02/1955

Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 2, Dunn, d/o Eli and Margaret Whittington Holmes of JC

More About SWANNIE HOLMES:

Burial: 01 Dec 1955, Family Cemetery, Hobson Road, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Pneumonia, Lobar, Bilateral

More About JOSEPH B. TART:

Burial: Family Cemetery, Hobson Road, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of SWANNIE HOLMES and JOSEPH TART is:

34. i. ERNEST FRANKLIN⁴ TART, b. 06 Jul 1905, North Carolina; d. 22 Nov 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.

14. ETHEL MAHALIE³ HOLMES (*ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 12 Oct 1892, and died 16 Dec 1975 in Durham, North Carolina. She married WILEY ROSCOE BLAND. He was born 09 Aug 1891, and died 29 May 1975 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for ETHEL MAHALIE HOLMES:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ethel Bland Death Date: 16 Dec 1975 Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina

Date Death Recorded: 22 Dec 1975

Death Age: 83

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1892

Residence County: Durham

Gender: Female Race: White Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

More About ETHEL MAHALIE HOLMES:

Burial: Princeton Town Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILEY ROSCOE BLAND:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Wiley Bland

Death Date: 29 May 1975
Death City: Durham (P)
Death County: Durham
Death State: North Carolina
Date Death Recorded: 3 Jun 1975

Death Age: 83

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1892

Residence County: Durham

Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

More About WILEY ROSCOE BLAND:

Burial: Princeton Town Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ETHEL HOLMES and WILEY BLAND are:

i. EDWARD L.⁴ BLAND, b. 04 Feb 1912, North Carolina; d. 21 Apr 1995, Decatur, Illinois; m. MINNIE LEE SPEAGLE, 1937; d. 1975.

Notes for EDWARD L. BLAND: Herald & Review (Decatur, IL) April 23, 1995

Edward L. Bland, 83, of Decatur died 9:06 a.m. Friday (April 21, 1995) in his home. Services will be 11 a.m. Monday in Graceland/ Fairlawn Funeral Home with visitation one hour before services. Burial will be in Graceland Cemetery.

Edward was born Feb. 4, 1912, in North Carolina, the son of W.R. and Ethel M. Homes Bland. Mr. Bland retired from A.E. Staley Mfg. Co. in 1973, after 37 years. He was a member of Prairie Avenue Christian Church. He married Minnie Lee Speagle in 1937. She preceded him in death in 1975.

Surviving are his brothers, Bruce; W.R. Jr.; Billy Ray; sisters, Eleva; Inez Pipkin; Minnie Ruth McLeod; stepchildren, Ruth Robb; Bill A. Speagle; J.A. Speagle; and good friend, Tina Holderness.

He was preceded in death by his parents, one stepson, one brother and one sister.

More About EDWARD L. BLAND:

Burial: 25 Apr 1995, Graceland Cemetery, Illinois

More About EDWARD BLAND and MINNIE SPEAGLE:

Marriage: 1937

ii. ELLAVAY BLAND, b. Abt. 1915; m. HERBERT ALLEN PASXHALL, 24 Aug 1936, Wayne County, North Carolina.

More About ELLAVAY BLAND:

Burial: Princeton Town Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ELLAVAY BLAND and HERBERT PASXHALL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Ella Vay Bland

Gender: Female

Spouse: Herbert Allen Pasxhall

Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 24 Aug 1936 Marriage County: Wayne Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HERBERT PASXHALL and ELLAVAY BLAND: Marriage: 24 Aug 1936, Wayne County, North Carolina

- 35. iii. ETHEL INEZ BLAND, b. 06 Dec 1916, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 17 Apr 2007, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - iv. CLAYBORNE D. BLAND, b. 04 Nov 1918; d. 04 Nov 1935, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for CLAYBORNE D. BLAND:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Clayborn Bland Death Date: 4 Nov 1935 Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 16

Birth Date: 1919

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About CLAYBORNE D. BLAND:

Burial: Princeton Town Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

v. FLETA MAE BLAND, b. 26 Jul 1920; d. 09 Jul 1931, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for FLETA MAE BLAND:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Fleeta M Bland Death Date: 9 Jul 1931 Death County: Wayne Death State: North Carolina

Death State. North

Death Age: 10

Birth Date: 1921

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About FLETA MAE BLAND:

Burial: Princeton Town Cemetery, Boon Hill Township, Johnston County,

North Carolina

vi. BRUCE MAXTON BLAND, b. 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BRUCE MAXTON BLAND: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bruce Maxton Bland

Date of Birth: 1922

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Ethel Holmes Parent2 Name: W Roscoe Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 9

Page: 235

vii. WILEY ROSCOE "ROCKY" BLAND, JR., b. 11 Aug 1924, Wayne County, North Carolina; d. 24 Jan 2003, La Porte, Indiana.

Notes for WILEY ROSCOE "ROCKY" BLAND, JR.:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: W Roscoe Bland Jr.

Date of Birth: 1924 Birth County: Wayne

Parent1 Name: W Roscoe Bland Roll Number: B_C103_66001

Volume: 11 Page: 654

Social Security Death Index

Name: Wiley R. Bland

SSN:

Last Residence: 46360 Michigan City, La Porte, Indiana, United States of

America

Born: 11 Aug 1924 Died: 24 Jan 2003

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

- 36. viii. MINNIE RUTH BLAND, b. 27 Aug 1927, Wayne County, North Carolina; d. 29 Jun 2002, Durham, North Carolina.
 - ix. BILLY RAY BLAND, b. Abt. 1929; m. ANN?.
- **15.** WILLIAM MOSES³ HOLMES (*ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 13 Jul 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Jan 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MARY ELIZABETH WOODARD 18 Sep 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1895.

More About WILLIAM MOSES HOLMES: Cause of Death: Pulmonary Tuberculosis Occupation: Textile Worker/Taxi Chaffeur

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM HOLMES and MARY WOODARD:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1700087

Date Filed: 09/18/1917 12:00:00 AM

Groom: HOLMES, W M Bride: WOODARD, MARY Maiden Surname: WOODARD Date of Marriage: 09/18/1917

Volume: 1917 Page: 87

More About WILLIAM HOLMES and MARY WOODARD: Marriage: 18 Sep 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM HOLMES and MARY WOODARD are:

- i. LINDER⁴ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1918.
- 37. ii. ARTICE WILLIAM HOLMES, b. 17 Sep 1919; d. 25 May 2005.
 - iii. LUCILLE HOLMES, b. Abt. 1922.
 - iv. HELEN BLONDE HOLMES, b. 19 Jun 1923, Halifax County, North Carolina.

Notes for HELEN BLONDE HOLMES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Helen Blonde Holmes Date of Birth: 19 Jun 1923

Gender: Female Birth County: Halifax

Parent1 Name: William Moses Holmes Parent2 Name: Mary Elizabeth Woodard

Roll Number: B_C047_66001

Volume: 10 Page: 968

- v. WILLIAM M. HOLMES, b. 20 Aug 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- vi. CLESTER THOMAS HOLMES, b. 27 Feb 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 01 Apr 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About CLESTER THOMAS HOLMES:

Burial: 02 Apr 1927 Cause of Death: Measles

- vii. EARL RAY HOLMES, b. 07 Jun 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- viii. ELIZABETH HYACINTH HOLMES, b. 07 Jul 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ix. GERLINE HOLMES, m. ? POPE.

Generation No. 4

16. WINIFRED EDITH⁴ HOLMES (*WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 01 Jun 1874 in North Carolina, and died 28 Apr 1961 in Durham, North Carolina. She married NEWIT FRANK WHEELER 23 Jan 1898 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ISAAC WHEELER and

SMITHY RYALS. He was born 06 Jun 1872 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 May 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WINIFRED EDITH HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 55995

Name (Age): WHEELER, Winifred Holmes (86)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/02/1961 Other Pub. Info.: Selma NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Winifred H Wheeler Death Date: 28 Apr 1961 Death County: Davidson Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 86

Birth Date: abt. 1875

Race: 1

More About WINIFRED EDITH HOLMES:

Burial: 30 Apr 1961, Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Cause of Death: Coronary Artery Occlusion

Notes for NEWIT FRANK WHEELER:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Newit F Wheeler Death Date: 7 May 1935 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 62

Birth Date: abt. 1873

Race: W

More About NEWIT FRANK WHEELER:

Burial: 08 May 1935, Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Cause of Death: Chronic Myocarditis

Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for WINIFRED HOLMES and NEWIT WHEELER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Winifred Holmes

Gender: Female

Estimated Birth Year: 1898

Spouse: N F Wheeler Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1898

Marriage Date: 23 Jan 1898 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About NEWIT WHEELER and WINIFRED HOLMES: Marriage: 23 Jan 1898, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WINIFRED HOLMES and NEWIT WHEELER are:

i. ADDIE H.⁵ WHEELER, b. 1899, North Carolina; d. Oct 1959.

Notes for ADDIE H. WHEELER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 55926

Name (Age): WHEELER, Addie H. (60)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/27/1959 Other Pub. Info.: Durham, NC

THELMA WHEELER, b. 26 Feb 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 19
 Oct 1993, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JAMES GARLAND MORGAN,
 29 Aug 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 05 May 1909; d. 27 Jun
 1968.

Notes for THELMA WHEELER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 36266

Name (Age): MORGAN, Thelma W. (85)

Obit. Pub. Date: 10/22/1993

Other Pub. Info.: Selma, b. 2-26-1908 JC, d/o Newitt/Winfred Holmes

Wheeler

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Thelma Ann Morgan

Death Date: Oct 1993 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 85

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 26 Feb 1908

Residence City: Selma

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Wheeler Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Notes for JAMES GARLAND MORGAN:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 36191

Name (Age): MORGAN, James (Jack) Garland (59)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/28/1968

Other Pub. Info.: Selma, s/o J.J./Spicy Raynor Morgan

More About JAMES GARLAND MORGAN:

Burial: Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for THELMA WHEELER and JAMES MORGAN:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: James G Morgan

Gender: Male

Estimated Birth Year: 1930

Spouse: Thelma Wheeler Spouse Gender: Female

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1930

Marriage Date: 29 Aug 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About James Morgan and Thelma Wheeler: Marriage: 29 Aug 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

- iii. HUBERT WHEELER, b. Abt. 1910, North Carolina.
- iv. ALLEN MONROE WHEELER, b. 16 Mar 1912, North Carolina; d. 06 Mar 1987, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALLEN MONROE WHEELER:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 56015

Name (Age): WHEELER, Allen Monroe (74)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/10/1987

Other Pub. Info.: b. 16 Mar 1912, s/o Newitt and Winifred Holmes Wheeler,

Selma Memorial Gardens

Name: ALLEN MONROE WHEELER

Age: 74 Years

Death Date: 06 March 1987

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

Birth Date: 16 March 1912

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Divorced

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital
Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over
Attendant: Medical Examiner

Burial: Burial in state Father: WHEELER

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Selma, Johnston, North Carolina

More About ALLEN MONROE WHEELER:

Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 38. v. ALMA GREEN WHEELER, b. 08 Jan 1916, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Nov 2003, Rowan County, North Carolina.
 - vi. NELLIE WHEELER, b. 1919, North Carolina.
- 17. NETTIE⁴ HOLMES (WARREN³, JOHN H.², JOHN¹) was born 11 Oct 1885 in Johnston

County, North Carolina, and died 02 May 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married MACK D. DUPREE 18 Oct 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of HALEY DUPREE and RIDLEY JOHNSON. He was born 22 Feb 1881 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 10 Dec 1941 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About NETTIE HOLMES:

Burial: 03 May 1935, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Cause of Death: Labor Pneumonia

More About MACK D. DUPREE:

Burial: 11 Dec 1941, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County,

North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for NETTIE HOLMES and MACK DUPREE:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Nettie Holmes Gender: Female

Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Spouse: Mc D Dupree Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Marriage Date: 18 Oct 1903 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MACK DUPREE and NETTIE HOLMES:

Marriage: 18 Oct 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NETTIE HOLMES and MACK DUPREE are:

- 39. i. LAYLON⁵ DUPREE, b. 21 Jul 1904, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 21 Oct 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 40. ii. MACK GARLAND DUPREE, b. 03 Sep 1911; d. 03 Jul 1984, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iii. MABEL DUPREE, b. Abt. 1915.
 - iv. MAUDE DUPREE, b. 10 Oct 1918, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. RIDLEY DUPREE, b. 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RIDLEY DUPREE:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ridley Dupree

Date of Birth: 1926 Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mack

Parent2 Name: Nettie Holmes Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 14 Page: 1166

18. LETTIE FLORENCE⁴ HOLMES (*WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born Oct 1892, and died 20 Dec 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married FRANK WASHINGTON THORNTON 01 Sep 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 07 Nov 1886, and died 19 Jun 1964.

Notes for LETTIE FLORENCE HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 51813

Name (Age): THORNTON, Lettie Holmes

Obit. Pub. Date: 12/23/1975

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Warren G. and Polly Allen Holmes, Burnell Baptist Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lettie Thornton Death Date: 20 Dec 1975 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Date Death Recorded: 29 Dec 1975

Death Age: 83

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: abt. 1892

Residence County: Johnston

Gender: Female Race: White Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

More About LETTIE FLORENCE HOLMES:

Burial: Burnell Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

More About Frank Washington Thornton:

Burial: Burnell Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North

Carolina

Marriage Notes for LETTIE HOLMES and FRANK THORNTON:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Lettie Holmes Gender: Female

Estimated Birth Year: 1910

Spouse: Frank Thornton Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1910

Marriage Date: 1 Sep 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About Frank Thornton and Lettie Holmes:

Marriage: 01 Sep 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LETTIE HOLMES and FRANK THORNTON are:

- 41. i. PAUL EDWIN⁵ THORNTON, SR., b. 24 Dec 1911, North Carolina; d. 18 Feb 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 42. ii. MALINDA IRIS THORNTON, b. 25 Dec 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 May 1989, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. LETTY PEARL THORNTON, b. 27 Oct 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Jun 2004; m. ? NORTH.

Notes for LETTY PEARL THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lettie Pearl Thornton Date of Birth: 27 Oct 1916

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: F W

Parent2 Name: Lettie F Holmes Roll Number: B C056 66001

Volume: 3 Page: 674

Social Security Death Index

Name: Letty T. North

SSN:

Last Residence: 32210 Jacksonville, Duval, Florida, United States of America

Born: 27 Oct 1916

Last Benefit: 23455 Virginia Beach, Virginia Beach City, Virginia, United

States of America Died: 17 Jun 2004

State (Year) SSN issued: Virginia (Before 1951)

- 43. iv. GLADYS THORNTON, b. 31 Mar 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - v. MAVIS ANN THORNTON, b. 17 Aug 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Feb 1998, Duval County, Florida; m. ? MCQUIGG.

Notes for MAVIS ANN THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mavis Ann Thornton Date of Birth: 17 Aug 1921

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Lettie Florence Holmes Parent2 Name: Frank Washington Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 8 Page: 257

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34987

Name (Age): McQUIGG, Mavis Thornton (77)

Obit. Pub. Date: 03/10/1998

Other Pub. Info.: d/o Frank W/Letty Holmes Thornton, Benson, NC

Florida Death Index, 1877-1998

Name: Mavis A McQuigg Death Date: 27 Feb 1998 County of Death: Duval State of Death: Florida Age at Death: 76

Race: White

Birth Date: 17 Aug 1921

- 44. vi. MABEL THORNTON, b. 03 Jan 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Nov 2004.
- 45. vii. Frank Washington Thornton, Jr., b. 03 May 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 Aug 2007, Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.
- 46. viii. KENNETH DWIGHT THORNTON, b. 26 Jan 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Feb 2007, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ix. BILLY RONALD THORNTON, b. 29 Oct 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. PATRICIA?.

Notes for BILLY RONALD THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Billy Ronald Thornton Date of Birth: 29 Oct 1931

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Frank Washington Parent2 Name: Lettie Florence Roll Number: B C056 66001

Volume: 18 Page: 819

x. PATRICIA THORNTON, b. 22 Feb 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jun 1986, Onslow, North Carolina; m. ? BUTLER.

Notes for PATRICIA THORNTON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thornton

Date of Birth: 22 Feb 1935

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Frank Washington Parent2 Name: Lettie Thornton Holmes

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 22 Page: 30

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8985

Name (Age): BUTLER, Patricia Thornton (52)

Obit. Pub. Date: 06/17/1986

Other Pub. Info.: Onslow Memorial Park, Jacksonville, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Patricia Thorton Butler Death Date: 12 Jun 1986 Death County: Onslow Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 51

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 22 Feb 1935

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Onslow Residence State: North Carolina

Father: T

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number:

Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

19. JOHN WRIGHT⁴ HOLMES (*BENJAMIN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 1877, and died 09 Feb 1962 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married AMANDA R. "MANDY" ALLEN 21 Jan 1897 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 13 Dec 1877, and died 21 Jun 1955.

Notes for JOHN WRIGHT HOLMES: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 23688

Name (Age): HOLMES, John W. (84)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/13/1962 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: John W Holmes Death Date: 9 Feb 1962 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 84

Birth Date: 1878

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOHN WRIGHT HOLMES:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Notes for AMANDA R. "MANDY" ALLEN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mandy R Holmes Death Date: 21 Jun 1955 Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 77

Birth Date: 1878

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About AMANDA R. "MANDY" ALLEN:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County,

North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOHN HOLMES and AMANDA ALLEN:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Amanda R Allen

Gender: Female

Spouse: John Wright Holmes

Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 21 Jan 1897 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN HOLMES and AMANDA ALLEN:

Marriage: 21 Jan 1897, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN HOLMES and AMANDA ALLEN are:

i. BOYD⁵ HOLMES, b. 21 Sep 1899; d. 06 Jun 1945.

Notes for BOYD HOLMES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23641

Name (Age): HOLMES, Boy (46) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/09/1945

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr and Mrs John Holmes -- burned to death in house fire -

- Dicey Dunn Cem -- Ingrams Twp.

More About BOYD HOLMES:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks,

Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. BUSTER HOLMES, b. 09 Sep 1917; d. 04 Oct 1970, High Point, Guilford, North Carolina.

Notes for BUSTER HOLMES:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Buster Holmes Death Date: 4 Oct 1970 Death City: High Point (P) Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1960

Death Age: 53

Birth Date: 1917

Residence City: High Point Residence County: Guilford

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: Yes Institution: Home

Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Buster Holmes

SSN:

Born: 9 Sep 1917 Died: Oct 1970

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About BUSTER HOLMES:

Burial: Dicy Dunn Cemetery, SR 1213, Ingrams Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

20. WILLIAM AVERY⁴ LEE (*JAMES WILSON*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES*, *JOHN*¹) was born 11 Feb 1899 in North Carolina, and died 17 Jun 1963 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SEVONIA JACKSON, daughter of COLUMBUS JACKSON and KATHRINE LEE. She was born 11 Feb 1900 in North Carolina, and died 24 Aug 1962 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM AVERY LEE:

Burial: 18 Jun 1963, Stoney Run Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cerebral Accident

Occupation: Farmer

More About SEVONIA JACKSON:

Burial: 26 Aug 1962, Stoney Run Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis

Child of WILLIAM LEE and SEVONIA JACKSON is:

47. i. WILLIAM CORTEZ⁵ LEE, b. 14 Sep 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 06 Jul 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina.

21. MOSES ATLAS⁴ LEE (*JAMES WILSON*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES*, *JOHN*¹) was born 07 Jun 1901 in North Carolina, and died 23 Jan 1974 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married THELMA JOHNSON, daughter of HARDY JOHNSON and MATTIE BEASLEY. She was born 20 Apr 1908 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Oct 1994 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About Moses Atlas Lee:

Burial: 24 Jan 1974, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest/Acute Congestive Heart Failure/Pneumonia

Occupation: Farmer

More About THELMA JOHNSON:

Burial: Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest

Children of Moses Lee and Thelma Johnson are:

i. JAMES WORTH⁵ LEE, b. 12 Oct 1930, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 03 Feb 2000, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES WORTH LEE:

Burial: Goldsboro Cemetery, Goldsboro, North Carolina Cause of Death: Suicide/Gunshot Wound/Head Trauma

Occupation: Grocery Store Sales Clerk

- ii. HUGH JOHNSON LEE, b. 22 Feb 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. H. P. LEE.
- **22.** ZILPHIA⁴ LEE (*JAMES WILSON*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES*, *JOHN*¹) was born 15 Jan 1903 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 May 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married FOUNTAIN DANIEL, son of GEORGE DANIELS and MARGARET JACKSON. He was born 21 Dec 1894 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 24 Jun 1953 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ZILPHIA LEE:

Burial: Baptist Chapel Church Cemetery, Godwin, North Carolina

More About FOUNTAIN DANIEL:

Burial: 26 Jun 1953, Baptist Chapel Church Cemetery, Godwin, North Carolina

Occupation: Farmer

Children of ZILPHIA LEE and FOUNTAIN DANIEL are:

i. ARTHUR UDELL⁵ DANIEL, b. 25 Sep 1925, Autryville, North Carolina; d. 20 Jan 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ARTHUR UDELL DANIEL:

Burial: Baptist Chapel Church Cemetery, Godwin, North Carolina Naturalization: Truck Driver

ii. JESSIE JIRL DANIELS, b. 13 Jun 1932, North Carolina; d. 07 Feb 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JESSIE JIRL DANIELS:

Burial: 09 Feb 1969, Baptist Chapel Church Cemetery, Godwin, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Cerebral Accident/Alcoholism

Occupation: Carpenter

iii. CURTIS LESLIE DANIEL, b. 20 Apr 1936, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 28 Jul 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SHIRLEY JOHNSON.

More About CURTIS LESLIE DANIEL:

Burial: 30 Jul 1985, Devotioanl Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest due to acute & chronic alcoholism Occupation: Wrecker Truck Driver

iv. GEORGE LINWOOD DANIEL, b. 24 Oct 1940, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 23 Oct 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About GEORGE LINWOOD DANIEL:

Burial: 25 Oct 1948, Baptist Chapel Church Cemetery, Godwin, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrage due to fall from automobile

23. FRED UTLEY⁴ LEE (*JAMES WILSON*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES*, *JOHN*¹) was born 1904 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jan 1948 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BLANCHE?.

More About FRED UTLEY LEE:

Burial: 27 Jan 1948, Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Heart Attack

Occupation: Farmer

Child of FRED LEE and BLANCHE? is:

i. FRED UTLEY⁵ LEE, JR., b. 19 May 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.

24. VIRA ELIZABETH⁴ LEE (*JAMES WILSON*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES*, *JOHN*¹) was born 11 Nov 1911 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 04 Jan 1988 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) WILLIAM WADE CAMPBELL Bef. 1933. He was born 04 Jun 1907, and died 19 Jan 1971. She married (2) JESSE WESLEY WOOD 24 Nov 1976 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of CHARLIE WOOD and ELLEN MOORE. He was born 26 Jan 1894 in North Carolina, and died 23 Jul 1977 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (3) JAMES THURMAN WHITTENTON 10 Feb 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About VIRA ELIZABETH LEE:

Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Respiratory Arrest/Congestive Heart Failure

More About WILLIAM WADE CAMPBELL:

Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About WILLIAM CAMPBELL and VIRA LEE:

Marriage: Bef. 1933

More About JESSE WESLEY WOOD:

Burial: 26 Jul 1977, Buies Creek Cemetery

Occupation: Postmaster/I.R.S. Agent

Marriage Notes for VIRA LEE and JESSE WOOD:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7600304

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: WOOD, JESSE WESLEY

Bride: CAMPBELL, VIRA ELIZABETH LEE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 11/24/1976

Volume: 1976 Page: 304

More About JESSE WOOD and VIRA LEE:

Marriage: 24 Nov 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for VIRA LEE and JAMES WHITTENTON:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300290

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM

Groom: WHITTENTON, JAMES THURMAN Bride: CAMPBELL, VIRA ELIZABETH LEE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 02/10/1973

Volume: 1973 Page: 290

More About JAMES WHITTENTON and VIRA LEE:

Marriage: 10 Feb 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of VIRA LEE and WILLIAM CAMPBELL are:

- i. VIRGINIA DORIS⁵ CAMPBELL, b. 23 Apr 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. WILLIAM RAY CAMPBELL, b. 18 Jul 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jan 1943.

More About WILLIAM RAY CAMPBELL:

Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

25. IVA⁴ LEE (*JAMES WILSON*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES, JOHN*¹) was born Abt. 1919 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 04 Jun 2008 in Norfolk, Virginia. She married (1) THOMAS PERSHING MAULDIN. She married (2) TALMAGE VERNON CAPPS 20 Nov 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of TALMAGE CAPPS and VIVIAN HODGES. He was born 28 Jun 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 Sep 2006 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.

Notes for IVA LEE: Skinner & Smith Funeral Home Notice 06/05/2008

Mrs. Iva Lee Capps, 89, a lifelong resident of Dunn died Wednesday evening in Norfolk VA. The Sampson County native was the daughter of the late James W. and Susanna B. Lee. She was the youngest of eleven children. Iva was preceded in death by her husband Talmage V.

Capps and a daughter Joan M. Ellis. She was a member of Grove Presbyterian Church. A funeral service will be conducted Sunday at 3 P.M. at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home by Rev. JoAnne Mercer. Burial will follow in Memorial Park Cemetery.

She is survived by four daughters, Elizabeth Dale Mauldin of Norfolk VA., Tula Satterfield and husband John of New Bern, Pam Capps Summerlin and husband Don of Boiling Spring Lake, Tara Capps Rich and husband Kenneth of Wallace, a son in law, Willie Ellis of Fayetteville, nine grandchildren, Georgette Shalhoup of Crownsville MD., Suzannah Taylor of Virginia Beach VA., Angela Shalhoup of Norfolk VA., Petula Satterfield of Greenville, Karen Sanford of Powell OH., Brandon Rich of Wallace, Tommy Dean of Boiling Spring Lake, Daniel Rich and Bruce Satterfield both of Wilmington, three great grandchildren, Madison Dean, Taylor Dean and Owen Sanford, and several nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends Saturday from 6 to 8 P.M. at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home and other times at the home of Iva Capps. Memorials may be made to Grove Presbyterian Church, 1358 Jonesboro Rd. Dunn, NC 28334.

More About IVA LEE:

Burial: 08 Jun 2008, Memorial Park Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for TALMAGE VERNON CAPPS: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 1, 2006

Talmage "T.V." Capps, 81, of Dunn, died Friday, Sept. 29, 2006, in UNC Hospitals in Chapel Hill. Mr. Capps was retired from the Navy. He served during World War II and the Korean War.

Services: Funeral, 6 p.m. today in Skinner & Smith Funeral Home. Burial, 10 a.m. Monday in Memorial Park Cemetery. Visitation: Following funeral service tonight at the funeral home.

Survived by: Wife, Iva; daughters, Pamela Summerlin, Tara Rich, Elizabeth Mauldin and Tula Satterfield; nine grandchildren; and a great-grandchild.

More About TALMAGE VERNON CAPPS:

Burial: 01 Oct 2006, Memorial Park Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Military service: United States Navy/ WWII/Korea

Marriage Notes for IVA LEE and TALMAGE CAPPS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6900043

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: CAPPS, TALMAGE VERNON

Bride: MAULDIN, IVA LEE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 11/20/1969

Volume: 1969

Page: 43

More About TALMAGE CAPPS and IVA LEE:

Marriage: 20 Nov 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of IVA LEE and THOMAS MAULDIN are:

48. i. JOAN MARIE⁵ MAULDIN, b. 06 Dec 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 07 Jan 2006, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

- ii. ELIZABETH DALE MAULDIN, b. 29 Nov 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. TULA MAULDIN, m. JOHN SATTERFIELD.

Children of IVA LEE and TALMAGE CAPPS are:

- iv. PAMELA⁵ CAPPS, m. DON SUMMERLIN.
- v. TARA CAPPS, m. KENNETH RICH.

26. MAHALIE CELESTA⁴ LEE (*GEORGE ROBERT*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES*, *JOHN*¹) was born 26 Nov 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HAROLD TAYLOR BUTTS, son of WILLIAM BUTTS and MYRTLE TAYLOR. He was born 13 Dec 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 Dec 2000 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for HAROLD TAYLOR BUTTS: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 30, 2000

LILLINGTON -- Harold Taylor Butts, 87, of Lillington died Friday in Good Hope Hospital in Erwin. Mr. Butts was the owner and operator of H.T. Butts Grocery for 23 years. The funeral will be conducted at 2:30 p.m. Sunday in Pleasant Union Christian Church by the Revs. Brian Kinlaw and Jim Summey. Burial will be in Harnett Memorial Park.

Mr. Butts is survived by his wife, Mahalie L. Butts; a daughter, Lodis B. Gauldin of Lillington; a son, Harold Butts Jr. of Lillington; a brother, Delma Butts of Lillington; a sister, Miriam B. Matthews of Raleigh; three granddaughters; and six great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 8 at O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home in Lillington and at other times at the home. Memorials may be made to Pleasant Union Christian Church building fund, 2164 Neills Creek Road, Lillington, NC 27546.

More About HAROLD TAYLOR BUTTS:

Burial: 31 Dec 2000, Harnett Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Merchant/Grocer

Children of MAHALIE LEE and HAROLD BUTTS are:

- 49. i. LODIS⁵ BUTTS.
 - ii. HAROLD TAYLOR BUTTS, JR., b. 17 Feb 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SANDRA LYNN MCKINNEY, 03 Mar 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 22 May 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for HAROLD BUTTS and SANDRA MCKINNEY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8400044

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BUTTS JR, HAROLD TAYLOR Bride: DUKE, SANDRA MCKINNEY

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 03/03/1984

Volume: 1984 Page: 44

More About HAROLD BUTTS and SANDRA MCKINNEY: Marriage: 03 Mar 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina

27. HIRAM JEFFERSON⁴ HOLMES (*HIRAM PRESTON*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 17 Apr 1916 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Jul 1987 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married GLADYS HOLT HODGES 31 Oct 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of ZOLA HODGES and HESTER? She was born 07 May 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 Feb 2008 in Wilmington, North Carolina.

More About HIRAM JEFFERSON HOLMES:

Burial: 11 Jul 1987, Veterans Memorial Park, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Metastatic Carcinoma of Rectum

Occupation: Taxi Operator

Notes for GLADYS HOLT HODGES: Skinner & Smith Funeral Home 02/25/2008

Gladys Hodges Holmes, 87, of Wilmington formerly of Dunn died Sunday morning at Cape Fear Hospital in Wilmington. The Harnett County native was the daughter of the late Zola W. and Hester W. Hodges. She was preceded in death by her husband Jeff Holmes. A graveside service will be conducted Tuesday, February 26, at 2 P.M. at Veterans Memorial Park Cemetery in Dunn by Rev. Jerome Pope.

She is survived by a son, Jeffrey L. Holmes and wife Lavada of Wilmington, a grandson, Jeffrey O. Holmes and wife Kris of Wilmington, special friends, Ting Hilliard, Paul and Kitty Slebodnik, Charles and Ruth Faulk, Bob and Edna Morgan and, two faithful companions, Scooter and Sugar.

The family will receive friends following the services. Memorials may be made to the American Heart Association, Memorial Tribute, Processing Center, P.O. Box 5216, Glen Allen, VA 23058.

More About GLADYS HOLT HODGES:

Burial: 26 Feb 2008, Veterans Memorial Park, Dunn, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for HIRAM HOLMES and GLADYS HODGES:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4200031

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, HIRAM JEFFERSON

Bride: HODGES, GLADYS HOLT

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 10/31/1942

Volume: 1942

Page: 31

More About HIRAM HOLMES and GLADYS HODGES: Marriage: 31 Oct 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of HIRAM HOLMES and GLADYS HODGES is:

50. i. JEFFREY LYNN⁵ HOLMES, b. 06 Apr 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.

28. GRACE A.⁴ HOLMES (*HIRAM PRESTON*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 22 Jan 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Jan 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JOHN VERNON JERNIGAN, son of MARVIN JERNIGAN and LOUDONIA WEST. He was born 30 May 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for GRACE A. HOLMES:

Name: GRACE HOLMES JERNIGAN

Age: 65 Years

Death Date: 28 January 1993

Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina

Birth Date: 22 January 1928

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HOLMES

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina

More About GRACE A. HOLMES:

Burial: Veterans Memorial Park, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Carcinoma

Children of GRACE HOLMES and JOHN JERNIGAN are:

i. LINDA LEE⁵ JERNIGAN, b. 21 Sep 1953.
 ii. EMMA DIANE JERNIGAN, b. 24 Jul 1956.

29. EVA FLORENCE⁴ HOLMES (*JOSEPH EDGAR*³, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 03 Dec 1903 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 14 Nov 1996 in Durham, North Carolina. She married D. W. PARKER 12 Dec 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for EVA FLORENCE HOLMES: Name: EVA HOLMES PARKER

Age: 92 Years

Death Date: 14 November 1996

Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina

Birth Date: 03 December 1903

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed

Hospital: Home

Attendant: Medical Examiner

Burial: Burial in state Father: HOLMES

State of Birth: North Carolina

Residence: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina

Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) November 16, 1996

Eva Holmes Parker, 93, of 1028 Gloria Ave., died Thursday at her residence. Mrs. Parker was born in Harnett County. She was the daughter of the late Joseph Edgar and Florence Jernigan Holmes. She was educated in Harnett County schools. Mrs. Parker had lived in Durham for over 60 years and spent her career here as a private duty nurse. A graveside service will be held 2:00 PM Sunday in Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn. The Rev. Nancy Stahl will officiate.

Surviving are a daughter, Dorothy P. Bagley, of Charlotte; a son, W. Rudolph Parker, of Moncure; a step-son, Joseph M. Parker, of Greensboro; her sisters, Nellie H. Foster, of Four Oaks, Armenta H. Harris, of Rocky Mount, and Edna Grey Strickland, of Dunn; her brothers, Davis Holmes, of Salt Lake City, Eardmon Holmes, of Charlotte, Elwin Holmes, of Winchester, VA, and Oliver Holmes, of Dunn; 5 grandchildren; 7 great-grandchildren; and 4 great-grandchildren.

In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the charity of one's choice. The family will receive friends at Hall-Wynne Funeral Home 7-8 PM Saturday.

More About EVA FLORENCE HOLMES:

Burial: 17 Nov 1996, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Occupation: Private Duty Nurse

Notes for D. W. PARKER:

Name: DEREMA WILBUR PARKER

Age: 86 Years

Death Date: 09 May 1988

Place of Death: Harnett, North Carolina

Birth Date: 21 November 1901

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No
Hospital: Home
Attendant: Physician
Burial: Burial in state
Father: PARKER

State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EVA HOLMES and D. PARKER:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2000227

Date Filed: 12/08/1920 12:00:00 AM

Groom: PARKER, D W Bride: HOLMES, EVA Maiden Surname: HOLMES Date of Marriage: 12/12/1920

Volume: 1920 Page: 227

More About D. PARKER and EVA HOLMES:

Marriage: 12 Dec 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of EVA HOLMES and D. PARKER are:

i. DOROTHY⁵ PARKER, m. ? BAGLEY.

ii. W. RUDOLPH PARKER.

30. JOHN DAVIS⁴ HOLMES (*JOSEPH EDGAR*³, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 21 Dec 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Oct 1997 in Salt Lake Cuty, Utah. He married TERESA MACPHERSON 20 Oct 1950 in Salt Lake City, Utah.

Notes for JOHN DAVIS HOLMES: Salt Lake Tribune, The (UT) October 23, 1997 John Davis Holmes, age 81, passed away October 20, 1997 at St. Mark's Hospital in Salt Lake City. Born December 21, 1915 at home near Dunn, North Carolina to Joseph Edgar and Clementina Florence Jernigan Holmes. Married Teresa MacPherson, October 20, 1950 in Salt Lake City, later divorced.

He served in the US Navy from 1937-41. Also served in the US Army from 1941-45, during World War II. He worked as a salesman for Structural, Allen and Western Steel, retired in 1970. He was a loving father, grandfather, and brother. His greatest joy was spending time with his family.

Preceded in death by parents; wife; five sisters; three brothers. Survived by his children, John Jr. (Wendy) of Sandy; William and Patricia of Salt Lake; five grandchildren; three brothers and two sisters.

Graveside service will be held Friday, October 25, 1997 at 3 p.m. at the Larkin Sunset Gardens Cemetery/Mortuary, 10600 South 1700 East, Sandy, where friends may visit with the family one hour prior to the service.

More About JOHN DAVIS HOLMES:

Burial: 25 Oct 1997, Larkin Sunset Gardens Cemetery/Mortuary, Sandy, Utah

More About JOHN HOLMES and TERESA MACPHERSON:

Marriage: 20 Oct 1950, Salt Lake City, Utah

Children of JOHN HOLMES and TERESA MACPHERSON are:

- i. JOHN DAVIS⁵ HOLMES, JR., m. WENDY?.
- ii. WILLIAM HOLMES.
- iii. PATRICIA HOLMES.

31. THOMAS ERDMAN⁴ HOLMES (*JOSEPH EDGAR*³, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 20 Aug 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 Jan 2004 in Mooresville, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for THOMAS ERDMAN HOLMES: Charlotte Observer, The (NC) January 31, 2004

Mr. Thomas Erdman Holmes, 86, of Charlotte, NC died January 29, 2004 at Brian Center in Mooresville. Mr. Holmes was born August 20, 1917, in Dunn, N.C. the son of the late Joseph and Florence Holmes. He retired after 30 years with Bost Bakery, Inc. He was a member of McQuay Memorial Presbyterian Church.

Mr. Holmes is survived by one daughter, Sally H. Deal of Charlotte; two grandchildren, Amy D. Collins and husband Brian of Mooresville, NC and Margaret D. Williams and husband, Lee of Iron Station, NC; four great-grandchildren, Joshua and Kimsey Collins both of Mooresville, NC and Julia and Caroline Williams, both of Iron Station, NC; one brother, Lt. Col. Oliver W.

Holmes, U.S. Air Force, retired of Dunn, NC.

Graveside service will be held Sunday, February 1, at 2 p.m. in Forest Lawn West Cemetery. Memorials may be made to the American Heart Association, 1229 Greenwood Cliff, Suite 209, Charlotte, N.C. 28204. Arrangements are in the care of Hankins & Whittington Dilworth Chapel, 1111 East Blvd.(online www.hankinsandwhittington.com)

More About THOMAS ERDMAN HOLMES:

Burial: 01 Feb 2004, Forest Lawn West Cemetery

Child of THOMAS HOLMES and ? is:

i. SALLY⁵ HOLMES, m. ? DEAL.

32. OLIVER WARREN⁴ HOLMES (*JOSEPH EDGAR*³, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 05 May 1923, and died 29 Jul 2005 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ROSE MARIE MAYNARD 15 Dec 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of EARL MAYNARD and GLADYS JERNIGAN. She was born 18 Oct 1922 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Oct 2002 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for OLIVER WARREN HOLMES: Dunn Daily Record 08/01/2005

Oliver W. Holmes, 82, of Dunn died Friday, July 29, 2005, at his home. He was born May 5, 1923, to the late Joseph and Florence Holmes. He was a member of Hood Memorial Christian Church. Mr. Holmes received a baseball scholarship to Duke University and prior to his military service, he pitched for the New York Yankees farm club. In his 28 years as a pilot in the Air Force, he was stationed at various bases in the United States, the Philippines and Brazil. Mr. Holmes served his country during World War II, the Korean Conflict and Vietnam.

Funeral services were held this morning at 10 at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home by Dr. Glenn Brigman. Burial followed at Greenwood Cemetery with full military honors.

Survivors include daughters, Becky Pollard and husband Bill of Soda Springs, Calif., Debbie Riegel and husband Gary of Dunn, Frances Pittman and husband Ross of Milton, Fla.; his brother-in-law, Earl Maynard Jr. of Dunn; sisters-in-law, Helen Manning of Doylestown, Pa., and Electa Deitch and husband Ray of Alexandria, Va.; 10 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren.

Memorials may be made to Hood Memorial Christian Church, 300 E. Cumberland St., Dunn, N.C. 28334; or to Hospice of Harnett County Inc., P.O. Box 373, Erwin, N.C. 28339.

More About OLIVER WARREN HOLMES:

Burial: 01 Aug 2005, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Lung Cancer Occupation: Air Force Pilot

Notes for ROSE MARIE MAYNARD: Dunn Daily Record Thursday, October 10, 2002

Marie M. Holmes, 79, of Dunn died Wednesday morning at her home. She was born Oct. 18, 1922, to the late Earl and Gladys Maynard.

She was a member of Hood Memorial Christian Church where she was a member of the choir, taught Sunday school, served as chairwoman of the board and also as a deacon. Mrs. Holmes was a member of the Woman's Club of Dunn and Olde Towne Arts Club.

Funeral services will be held Saturday at 11 a.m. at Skinner Funeral Home by Dr. Sam Simon. Burial will follow in Greenwood Cemetery.

Survivors include her husband, Oliver; three daughters, Becky Pollard and husband Bill of Alexandria, Va., Debbie Riegel and husband Gary of Dunn and Frances Pittman and husband Ross of Milton, Fla.; a brother, Earl Maynard Jr. of Dunn; sisters, Helen Manning of Ivyland, Pa., Electa Deitch of Alexandria; 10 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. The family will receive friends Friday from 6 to 8 p.m. at Skinner Funeral Home.

The family requests memorials be made to Hood Memorial Christian Church, 300 E. Cumberland St., Dunn, N.C. 28334; or to Hospice of Harnett County, 111-A N. Ellis Ave., Dunn, N.C. 28334.

More About ROSE MARIE MAYNARD:

Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for OLIVER HOLMES and ROSE MAYNARD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4200032

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM

Groom: HOLMES, OLIVER Bride: MAYNARD, MARIE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 12/15/1942

Volume: 1942

Page: 32

More About OLIVER HOLMES and ROSE MAYNARD: Marriage: 15 Dec 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of OLIVER HOLMES and ROSE MAYNARD are:

- i. REBECCA HELEN⁵ HOLMES, b. 11 Jul 1945; m. BILL POLLARD.
- ii. Frances Marie Holmes, m. Ross McNeal Pittman, 16 Jun 1990, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for FRANCES HOLMES and ROSS PITTMAN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9000275

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: PITTMAN, ROSS MCNEAL Bride: HOLMES, FRANCES MARIE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 06/16/1990

Volume: 1990 Page: 275

More About ROSS PITTMAN and FRANCES HOLMES: Marriage: 16 Jun 1990, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. DEBORAH ANN HOLMES, b. 07 Feb 1951; m. GARY RIEGEL.

33. EDNA GRAY⁴ HOLMES (*JOSEPH EDGAR*³, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 11 May 1928, and died 31 Aug 2001 in Durham, North Carolina. She married PAUL LANIER STRICKLAND, JR. 29 Mar 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for EDNA GRAY HOLMES: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) September 1, 2001

DUNN -- Ms. Edna Gray Strickland, 73, of Dunn, died Friday in Duke University Medical Center in Durham. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Sunday in Skinner Funeral Home chapel in Dunn by the Rev. Jeff Roberts and Dr. Karl Minor. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery.

Ms. Strickland is survived by a daughter, Alice A. Warren of Apex; two brothers, O.W. Holmes of Dunn and Erdie Holmes of Charlotte; and a granddaughter.

The family will receive friends Sunday from 2 to 3 p.m. at the funeral home.

More About EDNA GRAY HOLMES:

Burial: 02 Sep 2001, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EDNA HOLMES and PAUL STRICKLAND: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4700233

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STRICKLAND JR, PAUL L

Bride: HOLMES, EDNA GRAY

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 03/29/1947

Volume: 1947 Page: 233

More About PAUL STRICKLAND and EDNA HOLMES: Marriage: 29 Mar 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of EDNA HOLMES and PAUL STRICKLAND is:

i. ALICE ANN⁵ STRICKLAND, b. 15 Jul 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? WARREN.

34. ERNEST FRANKLIN⁴ TART (*SWANNIE*³ *HOLMES*, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 06 Jul 1905 in North Carolina, and died 22 Nov 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married IDA PEARL MOORE, daughter of I. MOORE and IDA MCLAMB. She was born 28 May 1909 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 31 Dec 1990 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ERNEST FRANKLIN TART:

Burial: 24 Nov 1969, Family Cemetery, Hobson Road, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis

More About IDA PEARL MOORE:

Burial: Family Cemetery, Hobson Road, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Coronary Occlusion

Children of ERNEST TART and IDA MOORE are:

- i. JULIA ELIZABETH⁵ TART, b. 04 Feb 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? IVEY.
- ii. JOSEPH FRANKLIN TART, b. 26 May 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 51. iii. JOHN WADE TART, b. 22 Feb 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 07 May 2006, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- **35.** ETHEL INEZ⁴ BLAND (*ETHEL MAHALIE*³ *HOLMES*, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 06 Dec 1916 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 17 Apr 2007 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. She married GEORGE COLON PIPKIN. He was born 13 Sep 1907, and died 14 Apr 1980 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for ETHEL INEZ BLAND: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 19, 2007

Mrs. Inez Pipkin, 90, of Fayetteville, died Tuesday, April 17, 2007, in Cape Fear Valley Medical Center. She was preceded in death by her husband, George C. Pipkin. Mrs. Pipkin was the oldest member of Stoney Point Baptist Church, attending services there since 1963. Known for her quick wit, love of life and her love for children, she will be greatly missed.

She is survived by a daughter, Jacqueline P. Riley and husband Steve of Fayetteville; a granddaughter, Dana Riley of Fayetteville; and two brothers, Bruce Bland of Creedmoor and Bill Bland and wife Ann of Spartanburg, S.C.

Visitation will be between the hours of 7 and 9 tonight, April 19, 2007, at Stoney Point Baptist Church. Funeral services will be at 3 p.m. Friday, April 20, 2007, in Stoney Point Baptist Church with the Rev. Dr. Harold Herd and the Rev. Darrell Rooks officiating. Directed by Crumpler Funeral Home in Raeford. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Memorials may be made to Stoney Point Baptist Church, 6554 Rockfish Road, Fayetteville, NC 28306; or to Camp Rockfish, 226 Camp Rockfish Road, Parkton, NC 28371.

More About ETHEL INEZ BLAND:

Burial: 20 Apr 2007, Stoney Point Baptist Church

Notes for GEORGE COLON PIPKIN:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: George Colon Pipkin Death Date: 14 Apr 1980 Death City: Fayetteville Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 72

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 13 Sep 1907

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

Child of ETHEL BLAND and GEORGE PIPKIN is:

i. JACQUELINE⁵ PIPKIN, m. STEVE RILEY.

36. MINNIE RUTH⁴ BLAND (*ETHEL MAHALIE*³ *HOLMES, ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 27 Aug 1927 in Wayne County, North Carolina, and died 29 Jun 2002 in Durham, North Carolina. She married LEROY MCLEOD.

Notes for MINNIE RUTH BLAND: Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) July 1, 2002

Mrs. Minnie Ruth Bland McLeod was born August 29, 1927, and died peacefully early Saturday morning, June 29, 2002, at Durham Regional Hospital, after an extended illness. Minnie Ruth was formerly of 4701 Lumley Rd. She was born in Wayne County but resided the last few years with her son. She was a long-time employee of the Durham County school system and a member of the Bethesda United Methodist Church.

Minnie Ruth is survived by her husband of 40 years, Leroy McLeod; a daughter, Debbe Berry and husband, Glenn of Cary; a son, Jimmy McLeod of Durham; a step-daughter, Pat Wall of Wilmington; one sister, Inez Pipkin of Fayetteville; three brothers, Rocky Bland of LaPorte, Ind., Bruce Bland of Creedmoor, and Bill Bland of Spartanburg, S.C.; six grandchildren, Steven Wall, Vince Wall, Lee McLeod, Mitzi Berry, Wiley McLeod, and Matthew Berry; two great-grandchildren, Lauren and Luke Wall; and many nieces and nephews.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 2:00 p.m. at Bethesda United Methodist Church. The family will receive friends one hour prior to the service at the church and other times at the home, 3012 Berry Farm Rd. Burial will be in Oak Grove Memorial Gardens. Honorary pallbearers will be her grandsons and Claiborne Bland, Mack Bland, Rusty Alger, Herman McLeod, and Nicky McLeod.

In lieu of flowers, donations can be made to the Bethesda United Methodist Church Building Fund, 2309 S Miami Blvd, Durham NC 27703. Arrangements are by Hudson Funeral Home.

More About MINNIE RUTH BLAND:

Burial: 01 Jul 2002, Oak Grove Memorial Gardens

Occupation: Durham County School System

Children of MINNIE BLAND and LEROY MCLEOD are:

- i. Debbe⁵ McLeod, m. Glenn Berry.
- ii. JIMMY MCLEOD.

37. ARTICE WILLIAM⁴ HOLMES (*WILLIAM MOSES*³, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 17 Sep 1919, and died 25 May 2005. He married HELOISE ENNIS.

Notes for ARTICE WILLIAM HOLMES: Social Security Death Index

Name: Artice W. Holmes

SSN:

Last Residence: 23919 Bracey, Mecklenburg, Virginia

Born: 17 Sep 1919 Died: 25 May 2005

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA) May 28, 2005

Artice W. "Art" Holmes, of South Hill, died May 25, 2005. Survived by three daughters, Elizabeth Holmes Kilgo of Bunn, N.C., Francine Holmes of Godwin, N.C. and Lindy Edwards of Coats, N.C.; a son, William Holmes of Godwin; his fiancee, Elsie Wright of Brodnax; two sisters, Gerline Pope of Top Sail Island, N.C. and Peggy Hairr of Fayetteville, N.C.; two half brothers, Robert and Richard Sessoms, both of Magnolia, N.C.; eight grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren.

Graveside service 2 p.m. Sunday at Crestview Memorial Park with American Legion military honors. Visitation Saturday, 7 to 8:30 p.m. at Crowder-Hite-Crews Funeral Home and Crematory. Online condolences to www.crowderhitecrews.com.

More About ARTICE WILLIAM HOLMES:

Burial: Crestview Memorial Park

Children of ARTICE HOLMES and HELOISE ENNIS are:

- i. ADDIE ELIZABETH⁵ HOLMES, b. 14 Jul 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? KILGO.
- ii. WILLIAM LYNN HOLMES, b. 03 Aug 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. LINDORA HOLMES, b. 20 Jan 1949, Ft. Jackson, South Carolina; d. 16 Jun 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? EDWARDS.

More About LINDORA HOLMES: Cause of Death: Cancer of the Lung Occupation: Police Officer

- iv. SUE ANN HOLMES, b. 14 Sep 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- v. Francine Holmes.

Generation No. 5

38. ALMA GREEN⁵ WHEELER (*WINIFRED EDITH*⁴ *HOLMES*, *WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 08 Jan 1916 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 04 Nov 2003 in Rowan County, North Carolina. She married (1) DIXIE GOTHA COBB 21 Nov 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of OTHA COBB and LILLIE MATTHEWS. He was born 12 Jul 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 13 Sep 1969 in Salisbury, Rowan County, North Carolina. She married (2) W. M. LLOYD Aft. 1969.

Notes for ALMA GREEN WHEELER: Obituary courtesy of Jill Sturgis

Independent Tribune (Cabarrus County) 11/5/2003

Alma Wheeler Cobb Lloyd, 87, formerly of 5760 Alexander Road, died Tuesday, Nov. 4,

2003, at Lutheran Home of Salisbury after several years of declining health. The funeral will be at 11 a.m. Thursday at Whitley's Funeral Home Chapel in Kannapolis. Chaplain Gene Bost of the Lutheran Home of Salisbury will officiate. Burial will follow at West Lawn Memorial Park in China Grove. The family will receive friends from 10 to 11 a.m. Thursday at the funeral home.

Born Jan. 8, 1916, in Johnson County, she was the daughter of the late Newt Wheeler and Winifred Holmes Wheeler. She was employed with W.T. Grant Co., Kannapolis for many years. Later she was employed with Fiber Industries, Inc. in Salisbury until her retirement in 1978. She was active in the developmental stages in bringing Hospice to Cabarrus County and was an active member of Bethpage Presbyterian Church in Kannapolis for many years until her illness. She was a resident of the area for most of her life.

She was preceded in death by husbands W.M. Lloyd and Dixie G. Cobb; five brothers and sisters; and a son-in-law, Benny Whitley. Survivors include two daughters, Carol Whitley of Concord and Winifred Ann Measmer and husband Bobby of Salisbury; two sons, Gene Cobb and wife Doris of Concord and Jimmy Ray Cobb and wife Cathy of Mount Pleasant; eight grandchildren, Jill Sturgis, Eddie Whitley, Valdann Smith, Janice Whitley, Rene Damewood, Tamara Garifo, Brooke Moose and Colby Cobb and seven great-grandchildren.

Memorials may be made to Lutheran Home of Salisbury, c/o Alzheimer's Building Fund, 820 Klumac Road, Salisbury, N.C. 28144.

Whitley's Funeral Home is in charge of arrangements.

More About ALMA GREEN WHEELER:

Burial: 06 Nov 2003, West Lawn Memorial Park, China Grove, North Carolina

Notes for DIXIE GOTHA COBB:

Name: DIXIE COBB

Place of Death: Salisbury, Rowan Death Date: 13 September 1969

Sex: Male Race: White Age: 57 Years

Marital Status: Married Place of Residence: Cabarrus Institution: Veterans Hospital

Autopsy: No

Attendant: Physician

Date Received: September 1969

From Jill Sturgis:

My grandfather (Dixie Cobb) moved his family to this area in the late 40's in search of better work/life. He went to work for Cannon Mills in the construction department maintaining and building homes in the Kannapolis area. His brother Jarvis moved here as well. Brother Harvey was here for some time, and was somewhat of a "wild and crazy" fellow. I remember my

grandmother (Alma) telling me the story of when they first came here and "Papa" took her to see the house he had bought for them. She was "horrified", she would say it did not have windows, the floors had big cracks in them and the chickens were in the house. After a lot of work, they had a beautiful 2-story home on a hill. Unfortunately, this home burned in the mid 50's, along with all family photos, mementos etc. The family then moved across the road, where most still live today, including myself. Farming was still the biggest part of their life here as it was in the eastern part of the state, and I remember well being a farmer's helper or probably hindrance as I was growing up.

Just a little about 'em.. Jill

More About DIXIE GOTHA COBB:

Burial: West Lawn Memorial Park, China Grove, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Accelerated Nephrosclerosis due to Hypertensive Cardiovascular Disease

Marriage Notes for ALMA WHEELER and DIXIE COBB:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3400054

Date Filed: 11/21/1934 12:00:00 AM

Groom: COBB, DIXIE Bride: WHEELER, ALMA Maiden Surname: WHEELER Date of Marriage: 11/21/1934

Volume: 1934 Page: 54

More About DIXIE COBB and ALMA WHEELER:

Marriage: 21 Nov 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About W. LLOYD and ALMA WHEELER:

Marriage: Aft. 1969

Children of ALMA WHEELER and DIXIE COBB are:

- i. CAROLYN RUTH⁶ COBB, b. 30 Dec 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BENNY WHITLEY.
- ii. GENE WADE COBB, b. 10 Aug 1938, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. DORIS?.
- iii. JIMMY RAY COBB, m. CATHY?.
- iv. WINIFRED ANN COBB, b. 23 Nov 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BOBBY MEASMER.
- **39.** LAYLON⁵ DUPREE (*NETTIE*⁴ *HOLMES*, *WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 21 Jul 1904 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 21 Oct 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married DAVID DEXTER HOLLAND 16 May 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son

of DAVID HOLLAND and SARAH STEPHENSON. He was born 13 May 1904 in North Carolina, and died 13 Jan 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LAYLON DUPREE:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Laylon Holland Death Date: 21 Oct 1995

Death City: Erwin
Death County: Harnett
Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 91

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 21 Jul 1904

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Dupree Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About LAYLON DUPREE:

Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Occupation: Rest Home Owner

More About DAVID DEXTER HOLLAND:

Burial: 14 Jan 1926, Holland Family Cemetery Cause of Death: Suicide/Shot Self w/Pistol

Marriage Notes for LAYLON DUPREE and DAVID HOLLAND:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2300100

Date Filed: 05/12/1923 12:00:00 AM

Groom: HOLLAND, DAVID D Bride: DUPREE, LAYLON Maiden Surname: DUPREE Date of Marriage: 05/16/1923

Volume: 1923 Page: 100

More About DAVID HOLLAND and LAYLON DUPREE:

Marriage: 16 May 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of LAYLON DUPREE and DAVID HOLLAND is:

52. i. RAEFORD DEXTER⁶ HOLLAND, b. 21 May 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Apr 2001, Harnett County, North Carolina.

40. MACK GARLAND⁵ DUPREE (*NETTIE*⁴ *HOLMES, WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 03 Sep 1911, and died 03 Jul 1984 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married ANNIE ROSE PLEASANT Aft. 1930, daughter of JAMES PLEASANT and ANNIE BARBOUR. She was born 17 Dec 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 May 2002 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MACK GARLAND DUPREE:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mack Garland Dupree

Death Date: 3 Jul 1984 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 72

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 Sep 1911

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: D Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number:

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

Notes for ANNIE ROSE PLEASANT:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Annie Rose Dupree

Gender: Female Race: White

Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number:

Father's Last Name: Pleasant

Age: 86 Years

Date of Birth: 17 Dec 1915 Birth County: Harnett Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27501

Education: 8th grade

Date of Death: 9 May 2002 Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina institution: Nursing Home Attendant: Physician

Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 17 May 2002

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) May 11, 2002

ANGIER -- Annie Rose Pleasant Dupree of 4262 Piney Grove Road died Thursday. Funeral services 3 p.m. Sunday at Plainview Presbyterian Church. Burial, Church Cemetery.

Surviving: daughters, Nellie Rose Cutts of Coats, Jeanette Deal and Barbara Ann Young, both of Angier, and Linda Gale Creech of Surf City; son, J.M. Dupree of Angier; brother, David Otis Pleasant of New Jersey; 24 grandchildren; and 34 great- grandchildren.

She was preceded in death by her husband, Garland Dupree; a son, Bobby Ray Dupree; and a grandson, Dale Cutts.

Memorial contributions may be made to Plainview Presbyterian Church, 2712 Plainview Church Road, Angier, NC 27501. Visitation 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan - Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About ANNIE ROSE PLEASANT:

Burial: 12 May 2002, Plainview Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North

Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardiomyopathy

More About MACK DUPREE and ANNIE PLEASANT:

Marriage: Aft. 1930

Children of MACK DUPREE and ANNIE PLEASANT are:

53. i. Nellie Rose⁶ Dupree.

ii. JEANETTE DUPREE, b. 31 Oct 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? DEAL.

iii. BOBBY RAY DUPREE, b. 25 May 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 17 Feb 1986, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for BOBBY RAY DUPREE:

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Bobby Ray Dupree Death Date: 17 Feb 1986 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake

Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 48

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 25 May 1937

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: G Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

- iv. BARBARA ANN DUPREE, b. 25 Apr 1939, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? YOUNG.
- v. JAMES MACK DUPREE, b. 08 Feb 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- vi. LINDA GALE DUPREE, b. 08 Sep 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? CREECH.

41. PAUL EDWIN⁵ THORNTON, SR. (*LETTIE FLORENCE*⁴ *HOLMES, WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 24 Dec 1911 in North Carolina, and died 18 Feb 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married GEORGIA RUTH PARKER, daughter of YOUNG PARKER and HESTER PARKER. She was born 26 Oct 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 May 2000 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

More About PAUL EDWIN THORNTON, SR.:

Burial: 19 Feb 1969, Burnell Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage Occupation: Farmer/Machine Operator

Notes for GEORGIA RUTH PARKER:

Social Security Death Index

Name: Georgia P. Thornton

SSN:

Last Residence: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America

Born: 26 Oct 1921 Died: 8 May 2000

State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC)

May 9, 2000

BENSON -- Ms. Ruth Parker Thornton, 78, of 4852 Elevation Road died Monday in Rex Hospital in Raleigh. Ms. Thornton was a member of Burnell Baptist Church. She was a homemaker. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Wednesday in Burnell Baptist Church in Four Oaks by the Revs. Keith Kimbell and Tony Futrell. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Ms. Thornton is survived by two daughters, Anne T. Johnson of Garner and Georgia T. Moore of Benson; three sons, Jerry E. Thornton of Smithfield, Paul E. Thornton Jr. of Newport News, Va., and Joseph E. Thornton of Benson; three brothers, Buddy Parker, Larry Parker and Young J. Parker, all of Four Oaks; 14 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About GEORGIA RUTH PARKER:

Burial: 10 May 2000, Burnell Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PAUL THORNTON and GEORGIA PARKER are:

- i. JOSEPH EDWARD⁶ THORNTON, b. 12 Apr 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. GEORGIA PAULA THORNTON, b. 24 Jul 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? MOORE.
- iii. PAUL EDWIN THORNTON, JR..
- iv. ANN THORNTON, m. ? JOHNSON.
- v. JERRY E. THORNTON.
- **42.** MALINDA IRIS⁵ THORNTON (*LETTIE FLORENCE*⁴ *HOLMES*, *WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 25 Dec 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 May 1989 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) ROY WOOD DENNING, son of ALONZA DENNING and MARY WOOD. He was born 04 Feb 1910, and died 04 Apr 1967. She married (2) CEDRON BRYAN PEED 19 Oct 1980 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MALINDA IRIS THORNTON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Malinda Iris Thornton

Date of Birth: 1913 Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Frank W

Parent2 Name: Lettie Florence Holmes

Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 1 Page: 583

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41638

Name (Age): PEED, Iris Denning (75)

Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/1989

Other Pub. Info.: b. 12-25-1913 JC - d/o Frank Washington/Lettie H. Holmes - w/o Roy

Denning - Fam Cem, Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Iris Thornton Peed Death Date: 9 May 1989 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina

Death Age: 75

Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 25 Dec 1913

Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina

Father: Thornton Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number:

Autopsy: No

Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About MALINDA IRIS THORNTON:

Burial: D. B. Denning Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ROY WOOD DENNING:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 14654

Name (Age): DENNING, Roy Wood (57)

Obit. Pub. Date: 04/07/1967

Other Pub. Info.: Benson, s/o Lonnie P. and Frances Wood Denning

More About ROY WOOD DENNING:

Burial: D. B. Denning Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MALINDA THORNTON and CEDRON PEED:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Iris Thornton Denning

Gender: Female

Estimated birth year: 1980

Spouse: Cedron Bryan Peed Spouse Gender: Male

Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1980

Marriage Date: 19 Oct 1980 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CEDRON PEED and MALINDA THORNTON: Marriage: 19 Oct 1980, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MALINDA THORNTON and ROY DENNING are:

- 54. i. LONNIE FRANKLIN⁶ DENNING, b. 08 Nov 1948; d. 13 Feb 1996, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - ii. ROY W. DENNING, m. GLORIA?.

43. GLADYS⁵ THORNTON (*LETTIE FLORENCE*⁴ *HOLMES, WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 31 Mar 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ENOS HUELL PARRISH, son of STEPHEN PARRISH and SADIE ADAMS. He was born 24 Oct 1918 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 31 Jul 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for GLADYS THORNTON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gladys Thornton Date of Birth: 31 Mar 1919

Gender: Female

Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Frank

Parent2 Name: Lettie Holmes Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 6 Page: 741

Notes for ENOS HUELL PARRISH: Dunn Daily Record 8/2/2004 10:15:00 AM

Enos Huell Parrish, 85, also known as "Mr. Colonel" of 337 Tarheel Road, Benson, died Saturday at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital in Dunn. Mr. Parrish was born Oct. 25, 1918, in Harnett County to the late Stephen and Sadie Adams Parrish. He was preceded in death by a son-in-law, Edward "Ed" Guin.

During his working career, he owned and operated Parrish Heating & Air, Parrish Construction Co. and Sue's Restaurant in Dunn for 35 years. Mr. Parrish was a member of the Benson Relief Lodge, Scottish Rite, Sudan Shrine Temple, the Dunn Shrine Club and the Southeast Clown Association.

In his 32 years of clowning, Mr. Parrish was named Shriner of the Year. As "Mr. Colonel", he visited nursing homes and appeared with the Special Olympics. His hobolike clown character helped rake in donations during WRAL's charity telethons.

Clowning kept "Mr. Colonel" busy with at least 40 to 50 performances a year. Mr. Parrish got interested in clowning after joining the Benson Masonic Lodge 431. Due to declining health, he had not been able to clown in recent years, but never lost the taste for it.

Funeral services were held at 11 this morning at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Revs. Craig Richardson and Don Price. Burial followed in Roselawn Cemetery with full Masonic Rites.

Survivors include his wife of 64 years, Gladys Thornton Parrish; a daughter, Sue Parrish Guin of Benson; grandsons, Eddie H. Guin and wife Wendy M. of Benson, and Matthew A. Guin of Benson; and a sister, Alma P. Smith of Raleigh.

More About ENOS HUELL PARRISH: Burial: 02 Aug 2004, Roselawn Cemetery

Child of GLADYS THORNTON and ENOS PARRISH is:

i. SUE⁶ PARRISH, m. EDWARD GUIN.

44. MABEL⁵ THORNTON (*LETTIE FLORENCE*⁴ *HOLMES, WARREN*³, *JOHN H.*², *JOHN*¹) was born

03 Jan 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Nov 2004. She married Nelson Johnson.

Notes for MABEL THORNTON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 61640

Name (Age): Johnson, Mabel Thornton "Bill" (81)

Obit. Pub. Date: 11/05/2004

Other Pub. Info.: Died 11/2/04. Born 10/3/1923. Daughter of the late Frank & Lettie Thornton.

Wife of Nelson Johnson for 62 years.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) November 3, 2004

FOUR OAKS -- Mrs. Mabel "Bill" Thornton Johnson, 81, of 3442 Old School Road, Four Oaks, NC, went to be with Jesus Tuesday morning. She was born in Johnston County on October 3, 1923 to the late Frank and Lettie Thornton. Mrs. Johnson was a member of Burnell Baptist Church. Preceding her in death were brother, Paul Thornton; and sisters, Iris Denning, Patricia Butler, Mavis McQuigg and Lettie Pearl North.

Mabel is survived by her husband of 62 years, Nelson, of the home; son, Joseph Johnson and special friend, Geri Meacham, of Garner; daughters, Donna Sue Langdon and husband, Howard of Raleigh, and Betsy Fonke of Fayetteville; sister, Gladys Parrish of Benson; brothers, Kenneth Thornton of Four Oaks, Billy Thornton of Jacksonville, FL, and Frank Thornton, Jr. of Benson; grandchildren, Dana Marlowe and husband, Brandon of Whiteville, Chris and Anna Fonke of Sanford, Allison and Justin Summey of Laurinburg, Erich and Emily Fonke of Fayetteville; one great-grandson, Chase Marlowe. Numerous nieces and nephews also survive to cherish her memory.

Funeral service will be held Wednesday at 3:30 p.m. at Burnell Baptist Church, 3720 Old School Road, Four Oaks, NC. Family will receive friends from 1:30 to 3:15 p.m. prior to and following the funeral service.

Contributions may be made to Burnell Baptist Church, c/o Ivey Johnson, 953 Garner Road, Four Oaks, NC 27524 or the Baptist Children's Home of NC, P.O. Box 338, Thomasville, NC 27361.

Precious in the sight of the LORD is the death of His saints. -- Psalms 116:15.

Children of MABEL THORNTON and NELSON JOHNSON are:

- i. JOSEPH⁶ JOHNSON.
- ii. DONNA SUE JOHNSON, m. HOWARD LANGDON.
- iii. BETSY JOHNSON, m. ? FONKE.

45. FRANK WASHINGTON⁵ THORNTON, JR. (*LETTIE FLORENCE*⁴ *HOLMES, WARREN*³, *JOHN H.*², *JOHN*¹) was born 03 May 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 Aug

2007 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina. He married MAVIS GERALDINE LEE, daughter of MONROE LEE and RUBY LEE.

Notes for Frank Washington Thornton, Jr.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Frank Washington Thornton Jr.

Date of Birth: 3 May 1926

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Roll Number: B_C056_68001

Volume: 13 Page: 188

Dunn Daily Record 08/30/2007

Frank W. Thornton Jr., 81, of 1196 Woodall Dairy Road, Benson, died Tuesday, Aug. 28, 2007. Services will be 11 a.m. Saturday at West & Dunn Funeral Home Chapel in Benson. Burial will be at Burnell Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Geraldine L. Thornton; daughters, Charlotte T. Lee and Jennifer T. Johnson of Benson, and Deborah T. Cobb of Smithfield; son, Frankie Carl Thornton of Benson; brother, Billy Thornton of Jacksonville, Fla.; sister, Gladys Parrish of Benson; eight grandchildren; and one great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends Friday from 6 to 8 at the funeral home. Memorials may be made to Burnell Baptist Church, c/o JoAnn Johnson, 658 Camelia Road, Benson, NC 27504.

More About Frank Washington Thornton, Jr.:

Burial: 02 Sep 2007, Burnell Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of FRANK THORNTON and MAVIS LEE are:

i. CHARLOTTE ROSE⁶ THORNTON, b. 02 Nov 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? LEE.

Notes for CHARLOTTE ROSE THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Charlotte Rose Thornton Date of Birth: 2 Nov 1951

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Frank Washington

Parent2 Name: Mavis Geraldine Lee

Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 46 Page: 533

ii. JENNIFER ANN THORNTON, b. 02 Mar 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? JOHNSON.

Notes for JENNIFER ANN THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jennifer Ann Thornton Date of Birth: 2 Mar 1953

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Frank Washington Jr. Parent2 Name: Mavis Geraldine Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 51 Page: 411

iii. DEBORAH LEE THORNTON, b. 26 Sep 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? COBB.

Notes for DEBORAH LEE THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Deborah Lee Thornton Date of Birth: 26 Sep 1954

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Frank Jr.

Parent2 Name: Mavis Geraldine Lee

Roll Number: B_C056_66002

Volume: 54 Page: 445

iv. Frankie Carl Thornton, b. 11 Nov 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for Frankie Carl Thornton: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Frankie Carl Thornton

Date of Birth: 11 Nov 1956

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Frank Washington Jr. Parent2 Name: Mavis Geraldine Lee Roll Number: B C056 66002

Volume: 58 Page: 619

46. KENNETH DWIGHT⁵ THORNTON (*LETTIE FLORENCE*⁴ *HOLMES, WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 26 Jan 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Feb 2007 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married REBECCA ANNE MAYES.

Notes for KENNETH DWIGHT THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kenneth Dwight Thornton

Date of Birth: 1929 Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Lettie Florence Holmes Parent2 Name: Frank Washington Roll Number: B_C056_66001

Volume: 16 Page: 592

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 02/08/2007

Reverend Kenneth Dwight Thornton, Sr., 78, Retired Southern Baptist Minister, died Tuesday, February 6 at Johnston Memorial Hospital following complications of Alzheimer's disease. Mr. Thornton, known to many as "Preacher T," was born in Benson, NC, January 26, 1929. He graduated from Benson High School in 1948 and later served in the US Navy for five years during the Korean War. He felt the calling to the ministry during a successful career as a life insurance salesman. He graduated from Southeastern Theological Seminary and served various churches in Bladen, Johnston, and Sampson Counties. After retirement, he and his wife owned and operated "The Dwelling Place," a bed and breakfast in Four Oaks, NC.

Rev. Thornton was the son of the late Frank W. and Lettie Holmes Thornton. In addition to his parents, Mr. Thornton was preceded in death by his brother, Paul E. Thornton and sisters, Iris Denning, Mavis McQuigg, Patricia Walker Butler, Pearl North and Mabel Johnson.

He is survived by his wife of 55 years, Rebecca Mayes Thornton; sons, Kenneth Dwight Thornton, Jr. and wife, Cathy of Kelly, NC, Samuel Alan Thornton of Four Oaks, Jeffery

Steven Thornton and wife, Rita of Four Oaks; daughter, Rebecca Brent "BeeBee" Thomas and husband, Don of Hillsborough; grandchildren, Ryan and Cindy of Kelly, NC, Brent and Wesley of Hillsborough, Caleb and Ann Bostic of Clinton, Joshua, Jason, and Jonathon of Four Oaks; step-great-grandson, Aaron of Kelly, NC; great-grandson, Tyler of Kelly, NC; brothers, Frank W. Thornton, Jr. and wife, Geraldine of Benson, Billy Thornton and wife, Patricia of Jacksonville, FL; sister, Gladys Parrish of Benson; many nephews and nieces.

His family, friends, and colleagues will remember him for his love of his Saviour, his country, his family, his friends, his appreciation for the beauty of flowers and birds, his bean shooters and his whistling ability.

A visitation will be held on 7-9 p.m. Thursday, February 8, 2007 in the fellowship hall of First Baptist Church of Four Oaks, 403 North Main Street. The funeral will take place 2 p.m. Friday, February 9, 2007 at the First Baptist Church of Four Oaks, NC, 403 North Main Street.

Memorials can be made to the Alzheimer's Association or the Kenneth Dwight and Rebecca Mayes Thornton Endowment of the North Carolina Baptist Foundation, 201 Convention Drive, Cary, NC 27511.

More About KENNETH DWIGHT THORNTON:

Medical Information: Alzheimer's disease

Military service: United States Navy/Korean War

Occupation: Life Insurance Salesman/Minister/Bed & Breakfast Owner

Children of KENNETH THORNTON and REBECCA MAYES are:

i. KENNETH DWIGHT⁶ THORNTON, JR., b. 12 Aug 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. CATHY?.

Notes for Kenneth Dwight Thornton, Jr.: North Carolina Birth Index. 1800-2000

Name: Kenneth Dwight Thornton JR.

Date of Birth: 12 Aug 1953

Gender: Male Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Kenneth Dwight SR. Parent2 Name: Rebecca Ann Mayes Roll Number: B C056 66002

Volume: 50

Page: 540

ii. REBECCA BRENT THORNTON, b. 04 Sep 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. DON THOMAS.

Notes for REBECCA BRENT THORNTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Rebecca Brent Thornton Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1955

Gender: Female Race: White

Birth County: Johnston

Parent1 Name: Kenneth Dwight Parent2 Name: Rebecca Anne Mayes

Roll Number: B C056 66002

Volume: 55 Page: 502

iii. SAMUEL ALAN THORNTON.

iv. JEFFERY STEVEN THORNTON, m. RITA?.

47. WILLIAM CORTEZ⁵ LEE (WILLIAM AVERY⁴, JAMES WILSON³, CHARATY "CHELLIE"² HOLMES, JOHN¹) was born 14 Sep 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 06 Jul 1979 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SARAH FRANCES STRICKLAND, daughter of LEROY STRICKLAND and ANNIE DENNING. She was born 09 Aug 1922 in North Carolina, and died 20 May 1976 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM CORTEZ LEE:

Burial: 07 Jul 1979, Stoney Run Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction

Occupation: Merchant

More About SARAH FRANCES STRICKLAND:

Burial: 22 May 1976, Stoney Run Church Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Metastatic Carcinoma of Breast

Occupation: Credit Manager

Child of WILLIAM LEE and SARAH STRICKLAND is:

- i. REGINA ANNE⁶ LEE, b. 19 Jul 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? HAIR.
- **48.** JOAN MARIE⁵ MAULDIN (*IVA*⁴ *LEE*, *JAMES WILSON*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES*, *JOHN*¹) was born 06 Dec 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Jan 2006 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. She married WILLIE ELLIS.

Notes for JOAN MARIE MAULDIN: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) January 9, 2006

Mrs. Joan Mauldin Ellis, 63, of 1830 Glenwick Drive, Fayetteville, died Saturday, Jan. 7, 2006, in Cape Fear Valley Medical Center. Services: Funeral, 2 p.m. Tuesday in Peace Presbyterian Church. Burial in Memorial Cemetery in Dunn. Visitation: 7 to 9 tonight at Jernigan-Warren Funeral Home.

Survived by: Husband, Willie; son, Mike; parents, Iva Lee and T.V. Capps; sisters, Dale Mauldin, Tula Satterfield, Pam Summerlin and Tera Rich; two granddaughters; and two great-granddaughters.

More About JOAN MARIE MAULDIN:

Burial: 10 Jan 2006, Memorial Park Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of JOAN MAULDIN and WILLIE ELLIS is:

i. MIKE⁶ ELLIS.

49. LODIS⁵ BUTTS (*MAHALIE CELESTA*⁴ *LEE*, *GEORGE ROBERT*³, *CHARATY "CHELLIE"*² *HOLMES, JOHN*¹) She married ROBERT PAUL GAULDIN 05 Sep 1958 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for LODIS BUTTS and ROBERT GAULDIN:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5800065

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: GAULDEN, ROBERT PAUL

Bride: BUTTS, LODIS Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 09/05/1958

Volume: 1958

Page: 65

More About ROBERT GAULDIN and LODIS BUTTS:

Marriage: 05 Sep 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LODIS BUTTS and ROBERT GAULDIN are:

- i. ABBY LANE⁶ GAULDIN, b. 05 Feb 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. ADRIAN MARIE GAULDIN, b. 08 Dec 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. AMANDA LEE GAULDIN, b. 08 Dec 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina.

50. JEFFREY LYNN⁵ HOLMES (*HIRAM JEFFERSON*⁴, *HIRAM PRESTON*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 06 Apr 1945 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) JUDY KATHRYN TEW 05 Aug 1967 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of LEWIS TEW and FLONNIE?. She was born 01 Oct 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) LAVADA? Aft. 1968.

Marriage Notes for JEFFREY HOLMES and JUDY TEW:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6700109

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, JEFFREY LYNN

Bride: TEW, JUDY KATHRYN

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 08/05/1967

Volume: 1967 Page: 109

More About JEFFREY HOLMES and JUDY TEW:

Marriage: 05 Aug 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About JEFFREY HOLMES and LAVADA ?:

Marriage: Aft. 1968

Child of JEFFREY HOLMES and JUDY TEW is:

i. JEFFREY ONEAL⁶ HOLMES, b. 30 May 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. KRIS?

51. JOHN WADE⁵ TART (*ERNEST FRANKLIN*⁴, *SWANNIE*³ *HOLMES*, *ELI*², *JOHN*¹) was born 22 Feb 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 May 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married LINDA PORTER.

Notes for JOHN WADE TART: Dunn Daily Record 05/09/2006

John Wade Tart, 64, of 951 Lane Road, Dunn, died Sunday, May 7, 2006, at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. He was born Feb. 22, 1942, in Harnett County to the late Ernest and Pearl Moore Tart. He was also preceded in death by a brother, Joe Tart. He was a retired meat cutter for Carlie C's IGA grocery store and was a member of Grove Presbyterian Church in Dunn. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Wednesday at Grove Presbyterian Church in Dunn by the Rev. Jo Anne Mercer. Burial will follow at the church cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Linda Porter Tart; a daughter, Belinda Talley and husband Joseph of Erwin; a sister, Julia Ivey of Durham; and several nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson. Condolences may be sent to www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About JOHN WADE TART:

Burial: 10 May 2006, Grove Presbyterian Church, Dunn, North Carolina

Occupation: Meat Cutter

Child of JOHN TART and LINDA PORTER is:

i. BELINDA⁶ TART, m. JOSEPH TALLEY.

Generation No. 6

52. RAEFORD DEXTER⁶ HOLLAND (*LAYLON*⁵ *DUPREE*, *NETTIE*⁴ *HOLMES*, *WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 21 May 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Apr 2001 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) ETHEL MARGELENE "MARGIE" SMITH. She was born 01 Sep 1927, and died 22 Dec 1980 in Fuquay Varina, North Carolina. He married (2) HILDA MAE VANN 17 Nov 1984 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RAEFORD DEXTER HOLLAND: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) April 10, 2001

ANGIER - Raeford Dexter Holland, 74, died Monday at Harnett Manor in Lillington. He was born in Johnston County to the late Mack Dexter and Laylon Holland. He was preceded in death by his wife, Margie Holland; daughter, Cheryl Holland; sons, Ricky and Steve Holland.

Survivors: sons, Connie Ray Holland of Four Oaks, Mac Holland of Fayetteville; daughter, Sherry McLeod of Angier; eight grandchildren.

Funeral service 3 p.m. Wednesday at Overby-Johnson Chapel. Burial Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Angier. Visitation Tuesday from 7-9p.m.

Arrangements by Overby-Johnson Funeral Home, Angier.

More About RAEFORD DEXTER HOLLAND:

Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: COPD

Occupation: Rest Home Owner

Notes for ETHEL MARGELENE "MARGIE" SMITH:

Name: MARGALENE HOLLAND

Age: 53 Years

Death Date: 22 December 1980

Place of Death: Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina

Birth Date: 01 September 1927

Gender: Female Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state

Father: SMITH

State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for RAEFORD HOLLAND and HILDA VANN:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8400135

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM

Groom: HOLLAND, RAEFORD DEXTER

Bride: VANN, HILDA MAE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 11/17/1984

Volume: 1984 Page: 135

More About RAEFORD HOLLAND and HILDA VANN:

Marriage: 17 Nov 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of RAEFORD HOLLAND and ETHEL SMITH are:

55. i. CONNIE RAY⁷ HOLLAND, b. 24 Jun 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.

56. ii. RICHARD EARL HOLLAND, b. 01 Jun 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 30 Oct 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina.

iii. RANDY STEVE HOLLAND, b. 19 Jun 1953; d. 04 Jul 2000; m. CAROLYN JEAN WOOD, 27 Oct 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 12 Jan 1954.

Notes for RANDY STEVE HOLLAND: Greensboro News & Record (NC) July 6, 2000

PATROL OFFICIALS IDENTIFY VICTIM OF DEADLY CRASH RUDY STEVE HOLLAND DIES TUESDAY AFTER A CAR COLLIDES WITH HIS MOTORCYCLE.

Highway Patrol officials have identified the man killed Tuesday after his motorcycle collided with a car about five miles south of Asheboro. Rudy Steve Holland, 47, of 440 U.S. 74 Business in Bostic, was traveling south on N.C. 49 at about 4 p.m. when a car driven by Sidney Raeford McNeill, 48, of 7646 Ferguson Road, Liberty, crossed the center line and hit him. Holland died a short while later on the way to the hospital, authorities said.

Highway Patrol officials did not release Holland's name Tuesday because his family had not been notified of his death. Holland was riding a 1998 Harley-Davidson motorcycle. McNeill was traveling north in a Ford.

"The guy in the Ford went left of center and hit the motorcycle in the side," said Highway Patrol Sgt. W.K. Smith.

Smith said McNeill had been drinking near the time of the accident but was not impaired. Charges are pending against McNeill.

"It was a straight stretch of highway," Smith said. "Mr. McNeill just traveled across the center line."

Holland was driving his motorcycle at the speed limit - 55 mph - at the time of the wreck, Smith said. He also was wearing a helmet. McNeill was traveling 60 mph at the time of the accident. He did not sustain any serious injuries. Smith said Holland died from blood loss. Holland's leg was amputated during the wreck.

Marriage Notes for RANDY HOLLAND and CAROLYN WOOD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300105

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLLAND, RANDY STEVE Bride: WOOD, CAROLYN JEAN

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 10/27/1973

Volume: 1973 Page: 105

More About RANDY HOLLAND and CAROLYN WOOD: Marriage: 27 Oct 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

- iv. TERRY MACK HOLLAND, b. 20 Dec 1955.
- v. CHERYL ANN HOLLAND, b. 18 Jun 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 26 Mar 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About CHERYL ANN HOLLAND:

Burial: 27 Mar 1961, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery,

Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Congenital Heart Disease

- vi. SHERRY LYNN HOLLAND, b. 31 Oct 1962; m. ? MCLEOD.
- **53.** NELLIE ROSE⁶ DUPREE (*MACK GARLAND*⁵, *NETTIE*⁴ *HOLMES*, *WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) She married BILLY CUTTS 03 Feb 1955 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for NELLIE DUPREE and BILLY CUTTS:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5500036

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM

Groom: CUTTS, BILLIE

Bride: DUPREE, NEILLIE ROSE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 02/03/1955

Volume: 1955

Page: 36

More About BILLY CUTTS and NELLIE DUPREE:

Marriage: 03 Feb 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of NELLIE DUPREE and BILLY CUTTS are:

- i. BILLY DALE⁷ CUTTS, b. 23 Oct 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. CAROL ANNETTE CUTTS, b. 24 Jun 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina.

54. LONNIE FRANKLIN⁶ DENNING (*MALINDA IRIS*⁵ *THORNTON, LETTIE FLORENCE*⁴ *HOLMES, WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 08 Nov 1948, and died 13 Feb 1996 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married SHARON B. ?.

Notes for LONNIE FRANKLIN DENNING:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 14635

Name (Age): DENNING, Lonnie F. (47)

Obit. Pub. Date: 02/16/1996

Other Pub. Info.: s/o Roy W. and Iris Thornton Denning, Denning family Cemetery

Name: LONNIE DENNING

Age: 47 Years

Death Date: 13 February 1996

Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina

Birth Date: 08 November 1948

Gender: Male Race: White

Marital Status: Married

Autopsy: No

Hospital: Veterans Hospital Bed Code: Under 20 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state

Father: DENNING SR

State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC)

February 15, 1996

BENSON -- Lonnie Franklin Denning, 47, of Benson died Tuesday in the Veterans Affairs Medical Center in Fayetteville. He was a former employee of Dixie-Denning Supply Co. and was an Army veteran of Vietnam.

The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Friday in the Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel by the Revs. Kenneth Thornton and Don Price. Burial will be in the Denning family cemetery

on Route 1.

Mr. Denning is survived by his wife, Sharon B. Denning; two daughters, Shana L. Denning and Loni E. Denning, both of the home; and a brother, Roy W. Denning of Fayetteville.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home and other times at the home of Roy and Gloria Denning, 952 Sunbury Drive, Fayetteville, N.C.

Copyright 1996, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer

Record Number: 415192

More About LONNIE FRANKLIN DENNING: Burial: 16 Feb 1996, Denning Family Cemetery

Children of LONNIE DENNING and SHARON? are:

i. SHANA L.⁷ DENNING.

ii. LONI E. DENNING.

Generation No. 7

55. CONNIE RAY⁷ HOLLAND (*RAEFORD DEXTER*⁶, *LAYLON*⁵ *DUPREE*, *NETTIE*⁴ *HOLMES*, *WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 24 Jun 1948 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ETHEL ANN IVEY, daughter of DUFFIE IVEY and NETTIE PARRISH. She was born 15 Jun 1950.

Children of CONNIE HOLLAND and ETHEL IVEY are:

- i. Connie Eugene⁸ Holland, b. 1967.
- ii. CYNTHIA ANN HOLLAND, b. 14 Mar 1969.
- **56.** RICHARD EARL⁷ HOLLAND (*RAEFORD DEXTER*⁶, *LAYLON*⁵ *DUPREE*, *NETTIE*⁴ *HOLMES*, *WARREN*³, *JOHN H*.², *JOHN*¹) was born 01 Jun 1951 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 30 Oct 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married CATHY MISHUE MOODY 11 Feb 1984 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About RICHARD EARL HOLLAND:

Burial: 03 Nov 1986, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Acute & Chronic Alcoholism

Occupation: Sheet Rock

Marriage Notes for RICHARD HOLLAND and CATHY MOODY:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8400136

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLLAND, RICHARD EARL Bride: MOODY, CATHY MISHUE

Maiden Surname:

Date of Marriage: 02/11/1984

Volume: 1984 Page: 136

More About RICHARD HOLLAND and CATHY MOODY: Marriage: 11 Feb 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of RICHARD HOLLAND and CATHY MOODY is:

i. MICHAEL DWAYNE⁸ HOLLAND, b. 04 Jan 1985.